

HORACE HOLLEY, c. 1953

# SOME ASPECTS OF THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE **BAHÁ**'Í ADMINISTRATIVE ORDER IN AMERICA, 1922-1936.

## by Loni Bramson-Lerche

In 1944, Horace Holley, then secretary of the National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of the United States and Canada, wrote that the American Baha'i community had evolved from "a small local group to a national unit of a world society." Before the ministry of Shoghi Effendi, the Guardian of the Baha'i Faith (1897–1957), that community had been basically an informal network of groups. Its members had been attracted by the broad social and spiritual teachings in the religion and remained together only through their attachment to the personalities of the Báb, Bahá'u'lláh, and especially 'Abdu'l-Bahá.

The development of the American Baha'i community from small pockets of ingrown and amorphous communities to a vastly enlarged and well-organized religion with a national consciousness occurred between 1922, when Shoghi Effendi effectively assumed his position as the head of the Faith, and 1936, when the American Baha'i community had achieved enough national unity to embark on an international missionary campaign.

Based on an extract from the author's doctoral dissertation, "The Bahá'í Faith and Its Evolution in the United States and Canada from 1922 to 1926," Université Catholique de Louvain, Louvain-la-Neuve, Belgium.

## THE EMERGENCE OF BAHÁ'Í ADMINISTRATION

The first major phase in the evolution of the American Baha'i community in the period considered by this paper can be said to extend from 1922 to 1929. During this phase the American Baha'is adopted the basic principles of Baha'i Administration which are still utilized today. Before this time, the Baha'is were filled with enthusiasm and with love for their religion, but did not know how to use their energy to accomplish the basic goals of the Baha'i Faith as revealed by Bahá'u'lláh. The purpose of the Administrative Order was to create an efficient means to channel and use this energy.

Encouraged and guided by Shoghi Effendi, the National Spiritual Assembly played a leading role in the development of the present structure of Bahá'í Administration and aided the Baha'is to accept and respect organization within their religion. This task was accomplished through various methods. The community was first developed through the use of itinerant teachers (some sent by Shoghi Effendi himself) and through regular correspondence. As important were the projects that the entire community undertook as collective actions. The most important and most difficult of these was the construction of the superstructure of the Baha'i House of Worship in Wilmette, Illinois. The building of this temple "inspired and coordinated the whole community" for many years.2 It provided a focal point for the Baha'is, giving form to the national community and providing the impulse for the initial creation of local community projects. Other collective actions were the formation and consolidation of Baha'i institutions, especially the Local Spiritual Assembly, but also the intermediate regional institutions and the National Spiritual Assembly itself. Beyond these was the attempt to propagate the Baha'i Faith in different regions through the development of an organized response to 'Abdu'l-Bahá's Tablets of the Divine Plan which called on the American community to carry the Baha'i message around the world. It had become apparent that without some sort of organization, these Tablets would not be implemented.

Although the effort to develop the organization of the Baha'i community began essentially in 1922, it was not until 1924 that real progress was made. In its annual report to the National Convention of 1934, the National Spiritual Assembly stated that 1924 should be seen as the beginning of a conscientious and active following of Baha'i laws and teachings. The convention of 1924 stimulated a regular and frequent correspondence between the National Spiritual Assembly and the various Local Spiritual Assemblies. In December 1924, the **Baha'i News Letter** (later, **Baha'i News**) began circulation and provided a means of communication to all Baha'is. The convention of 1925 received the first written annual report by the National Spiritual Assembly, and a few months after the convention the Plan of Unified Action was adopted.

The second major phase in the evolution of the American Baha'i community was from 1929 to 1936. It was during this period that Shoghi Effendi wrote a series of letters now known as the "World Order Letters." Having established a basic understanding in the American community of the principles of the Baha'i Administrative Order, he began to explain the principles of the World Order of Bahá'u'lláh, Before this, the Baha'is had functioned as individuals working in small groups. They had more contact with each other than with the public, as most of their efforts were directed toward the construction of the Baha'i Temple, rather than toward trying to propagate their religion. In its 1934-35 annual report, the National Assembly expressed its feeling that over the past year the community had been able to emerge from dealing with "those minor problems of our own Baha'i relationships which have engaged our attention and almost exhausted our powers in previous years."3

During the lifetime of 'Abdu'l-Baha (1844–1921), emphasis had been placed on teaching the Baha'is that their inner spiritual lives needed to change, and on helping them understand the broad principles of Baha'i belief, such as world unity and religious unity. Formal administrative bodies were in their embryonic stages. The personality of 'Abdu'l-Baha, who was ac-

cessible only through pilgrimage to Palestine, his tour of America, and Tablets to individuals, was enough to keep the Baha'is working together in relative harmony. What there was of an actual organization was more a reflection of American culture and practice than a result of Baha'i doctrine.

After the passing of 'Abdu'l-Baha, Shoghi Effendi, his designated successor, not wishing to replace his grandfather as the charismatic center toward which all Baha'is could turn, set about building an Administrative Order, which in fact had already been established, in theory, in the writings of Bahá'u'lláh and 'Abdu'l-Baha. This Administrative Order was to serve principally to help the Baha'is propagate their religion and unify the community. Unification of the very diverse membership in America would come about through the experience of working together to form institutions such as the Local Spiritual Assembly and through service in these institutions, once formed.

Shoghi Effendi's task was not easy. It took some time for the concept of a hierarchy of authority and of working by administrative procedures and principles to take hold. However, there was never any doubt that the forces advocating organization would eventually gain ascendancy over those individuals who did not want organization introduced into the movement. Those favoring organization naturally had control of the organs of communication, such as *Star* of *the* West magazine, through which they were able to spread their views.<sup>4</sup>

The transition from a loosely connected movement to a fully organized one can be said to have ended in 1925,5 for on 10 April of that year Shoghi Effendi wrote to the National Spiritual Assembly instructing that the word "Assembly" was to be applied only to the elected body of nine in each locality. In general, after that letter was received, this practice was adopted: the Baha'is no longer referred to all the members in one area as the assembly.6

The difficulties encountered in establishing this new organization in the Baha'i community can be seen in the following ex-

ample of a disagreement between the members of the Publishing Committee and the Editorial and Business Staffs of *Star* **of** *the West*, on one hand, and four members of the National Spiritual Assembly (Dr. Zia Bagdadi, Mrs. Corinne True, Mr. Alfred E. Lunt, and Mr. Charles Mason Remey), on the other.

In the late summer of 1922, the Publishing Committee and the Editorial and Business Staffs decided jointly to change the name of *Star* of *the West* magazine (a name given it by 'Abdu'l-Bahá), replace its editors, and transfer its operations to another city. These decisions may have been approved during an extraordinary meeting of the National Spiritual Assembly which certain members of that body (who could not easily be present) were advised not to attend since nothing important would be discussed .<sup>7</sup>

This decision was naturally controversial. Only the National Spiritual Assembly had the authority to change the editors of the magazine or to make decisions of this kind. The four members of the National Assembly were dissatisfied with how things had been handled. One of them wrote that he felt the National Assembly had been betrayed by one of its committees. This same member reminded Mountfort Mills that he had voted for him and for Roy Wilhelm as members of the Publishing Committee (both were also members of the National Spiritual Assembly ).

The joint committee felt that the four members of the National Assembly now distrusted the committee and wished its membership to be reconsidered. Therefore, all the members of the joint committee resigned in order to allow the National Spiritual Assembly complete liberty in its consultation on what action to take. In minutes of the meeting of 13 September, the joint committee expressed its regret and apprehension that the principle of full, uncritical acceptance by the minority of the majority's decision, whether right or wrong, had not been followed and that certain members of the National Spiritual Assembly were criticizing the actions of a national committee and were attempting to influence the opinions of others before the National Assembly had consulted on the controversial action.\*

This episode illustrates the political maneuvering which was very much a part of the functioning of Baha'i institutions at that time. Later, such open lobbying efforts, mass resignations, and public criticism of majority decisions, committees, and individuals would be regarded almost universally as unacceptable within the Bahá'í administration.

## THE EVOLUTION OF THE NATIONAL SPIRITUAL ASSEMBLY, 1922-26

The development of the National Spiritual Assembly during the period under consideration can be divided into two basic stages. Although no strict lines can be drawn, the first stage might be seen as extending from 1922 to 1926. This period saw the development of the functions of the National Spiritual Assembly, as well as the local and regional institutions and committees. The second stage can be seen to extend from 1927 to 1936. This was a period of learning in the relationship of the National Spiritual Assembly to other institutions, as well as growing respect for the authority of the national body. The transition between the two stages is reflected in the membership of the National Spiritual Assembly. After the National Convention of 1927, there was a greater stability of membership on the National Assembly. Five members of that body remained in office during the entire second stage, and several others were members for most of the period.

In a letter written on 5 March 1922, Shoghi Effendi explained, often using quotations from the writings of 'Abdu'l-Bahá, the responsibilities of the National Spiritual Assembly and the Local Spiritual Assemblies. These he characterized as the embryos of future local and national Houses of Justice (a term which implies their future establishment as institutions of government). These were to be the building blocks of a future world government. A Local Spiritual Assembly was to be elected in every city where there were nine or more adult Bahá'ís. The National Spiritual Assembly should be elected by a National Convention. He described the duties and functions of a Spiritual Assembly and the necessary elements for consultation, especially for the members in session: they must be detached from personal problems and desires while consulting on topics of particular interest



SHOGHI EFFENDI Guardian of the Bahá'í Faith, c. 1921.

to the Baha'i community. The Bahá'ís must obey and be submissive to the decisions made by the Spiritual Assembly and not engage in any activity relating to the Baha'i Faith without having consulted the Spiritual Assembly. Shoghi Effendi emphasized the fact that no individual was to do anything public concerning the Faith without the sanction of the Local Spiritual Assembly (if it were of local interest) or of the National Spiritual Assembly (if it were of national interest). In this letter, he also explained that national committees should be formed, and how they should be used.9

On 23 December 1922 Shoghi Effendi wrote to the National Assembly that he was pleased with the efforts that had been undertaken to implement the suggestions he had given nine months before. He especially approved of the way the work had been centralized by the National Assembly and distributed to various national committees. He reiterated the necessity of each individual cooperating with his National Spiritual Assembly and Local Spiritual Assembly, if the Baha'i Faith were to advance. He also informed the National Assembly that the Local Assemblies were to report directly to him, as well as to the national body:

I would be pleased and gratified if you could inform all the various local spiritual assemblies of my wish and desire to receive as soon as possible from every local assembly a detailed and official report on their spiritual activities, the character and organization of their respective assemblies, accounts of their public and private gatherings, of the actual position of the Cause in their province, and of their plans and arrangements for the future. Pray convey to all of them my best wishes and the assurance of my hearty assistance in their noble work of service to mankind."

In 1923 Shoghi Effendi wrote two major letters continuing this same process. On 12 March he reiterated to the Western Baha'is much that he had written the previous year, but in greater detail. On 9 April Shoghi Effendi addressed the National Spiritual Assembly as the "supreme body" in the land. It was this institution which was to lead the national community. National interests were not to be the concern of Local Spiritual Assemblies.

We may, of course, assume that Shoghi Effendi wrote these letters in response to certain needs in the community. If he insisted on a point, it was certainly because the American Baha'is were having problems in this area. The Guardian also asked to receive copies of the minutes of the national committees' meetings-once these had been approved by the National Assembly. He asked the national body to send him more frequent reports and to describe "the inner and outward currents of the Movement, the relations of the Assemblies to one another, and the general standing and the various aspects of the progress of the Cause throughout the land."<sup>12</sup> He ended the letter reminding the National Spiritual Assembly that it, aided by its committees, had authority over regional and national meetings and that it was their decision as to how to best implement in the community the general instructions which he gave.

It was clearly the policy of the Guardian not to rescind decisions made. by the National Spiritual Assembly, whenever possible, in order to maintain its dignity and authority. He did, however, often advise it what to do in the future.

In 1924, Shoghi Effendi reminded the Baha'is that form was not enough, that the original foundation of the Baha'i Faith was the spiritual relationship between the individual and the transforming, revealed words of Bahá'u'lláh.13 Most of Shoghi Effendi's important letters that year emphasized that the lives of the believers should reflect Bahá'u'lláh's teachings, especially in order to demonstrate the transforming potency of the Baha'i Faith and in order to successfully propagate its message. He continued to expound on the importance of the Baha'is' support of the Spiritual Assemblies. In his first major letter of the year (23 February 1924), he further detailed the duty of each individual Bahá'í toward the Spiritual Assemblies, and the duty of the members of the Assemblies toward their constituents. He always wrote in an encouraging tone, and he put what Baha'is were trying to do into perspective with what appeared to the Baha'is as the imminent collapse of the society.

Shoghi Effendi stated that until there were strong Spiritual Assemblies, the Universal House of Justice could not be elected and the period of transition they were experiencing could not end. He continued on to say that if the Baha'is wanted their religion to be recognized internationally, they would have to strengthen the Assemblies. Certain administrative practices which seemed to be unnecessarily restrictive, he said, were only provisional since the Bahá'í Faith was still in a "state of infancy." Unwitting actions of Baha'is, such as the publication of inaccurate or undignified articles on the Faith, could damage it. But despite this, the basic principle of consultation was still "the undoubted right of the individual to self-expression, his freedom to declare his conscience and set forth his views."14 The duty of the members of the Spiritual Assemblies to their constituents was as great as the duty of the Baha'is to their institutions. Shoghi Effendi counseled the Assemblies to consult more with their communities and to remember that the members of the Assemblies were neither the only instruments to implement the Baha'i teachings, nor superior in any way to anyone else. The Spiritual Assemblies needed to win the confidence, support, respect, esteem, and affection of the Baha'is under their jurisdiction. They were strictly to avoid exclusiveness, secrecy, domineering attitudes, prejudices, and passions during the sessions of consultation. Shoghi Effendi suggested that, whenever possible, Spiritual Assemblies be more open with the Baha'is as to their projects and problems. As for the Baha'is' attitude toward their institutions, Shoghi Effendi reiterated that once a decision was made, everyone was to abide by it.

In January 1925 Shoghi Effendi wrote two important letters to the National Spiritual Assembly. One included a statement that he was not going to expand on the administrative policies already established; what he had given was sufficient until the Universal House of Justice was elected. He reiterated that only the National Assembly was responsible for national affairs. By this time, however, it had become clear that the National Convention was infringing on the authority of the National Assembly. The second letter of that month insisted again that the National Assembly alone held responsibility for national affairs.

On 10 April **1925** the Guardian wrote to the National Spiritual Assembly to congratulate it on the increased support it was receiving. In this letter he finalized the instruction that the

term "Assembly" was to refer only to the elected body and not to the community at large. Already the administration of the American <code>Bahá'i</code> community was beginning to resemble the form it has today, although the National Assembly found it necessary to remind the local communities to form their Local Spiritual Assemblies on 21 April. On 9 April 1925, for example, the Spiritual Assembly of New York had informed the National Assembly that it was now holding the Nineteen-Day Feast once every nineteen days, rather than on the nineteenth of every month, as it had been <code>doing.16</code>

Shoghi Effendi continued to push the community in the direction of better organization and more unity in doctrinal matters. In a letter dated 12 May 1925, he asked the National Assembly to send him a list of all its members with the address of the secretary, as well as a list of the members of all Local Spiritual Assemblies, also with the addresses of their secretaries. This required that the Assemblies improve the quality of their functioning, just to be able to provide such a list. He recommended, in the same letter, that a complete list of all American Bahá'ís be compiled as soon as feasible.

On 3 June 1925 Shoghi Effendi wrote to the National Convention stressing the importance of the National Spiritual Assembly and the requisite qualities of its members.<sup>17</sup> Probably because of the various letters of the Guardian concerning the importance of the National Assembly, and because it was not always easy for all nine Assembly members to attend meetings (sometimes they did not even achieve a quorum), the Assembly decided that nine alternate members would be elected. All eighteen would receive the minutes of the meetings, and if one of the members of the first National Assembly could not attend a meeting, an alternate would replace him. 18 On 6 November 1925 Shoghi Effendi informed the Assembly that its alternate members could neither vote nor be counted toward a quorum. They could only have consultative capacity (which actually anyone could have). 19 As usual, once Shoghi Effendi established the basic principle, the National Assembly was allowed to implement the principle as it saw fit. On 24 October 1925 the Guardian wrote the National Assembly that it would be best to hold the National Convention

during the Ridván Festival, 21 April to 2 May, but the final decision was left up to the National Assembly. Before that time, the convention had often been held during the summer, when more people were free to come.<sup>20</sup>

In the September **1925** issue of **Baha'i** News, the National Spiritual Assembly informed its community that it was no longer in debt from the Temple construction, and that it could begin to take **on** more responsibilities as a national institution. It also noted that the Baha'is should not consider the National Spiritual Assembly to be only a continuation of the Bahai Temple Unity.<sup>21</sup>

In 1926 Shoghi Effendi began to emphasize the transition from concentrating on developing the administrative institutions to using them to further propagation efforts, as he continued to refine certain administrative principles. In two letters (10 January 1926 and 11 May 1926) he reminded the Bahá'ís that they should not lose sight of the purpose of the Administrative Order, that is, the propagation of the Baha'i Faith, and that Baha'is should not become so specialized in administrative work that they could no longer participate in the propagation work, which was more important.<sup>22</sup>

In the November 1926 issue of *Baha'i* News, the National Assembly wrote an open letter to the community explaining the necessity and importance of supporting the Spiritual Assemblies. It urged that the Baha'is refrain from criticizing the individuals who were members of the Assemblies. The institutions were weakened if the community felt that the members it had elected to them were unworthy.<sup>23</sup> In September of that year, the National Assembly also published instructions from Shoghi Effendi that the Nineteen-Day Feast was only for Baha'is: non-Bahá'ís could no longer attend.<sup>24</sup>

## THE EVOLUTION OF THE NATIONAL SPIRITUAL ASSEMBLY, 1927-36

In response to a letter of Shoghi Effendi dated 20 February 1927,<sup>25</sup> the National Spiritual Assembly decided to strengthen communications between itself and the Local Spiritual Assemblies and groups in America. This was in an effort to create a

closer bond of understanding and a spirit of cooperation between these institutions.<sup>26</sup>

The National Assembly also reduced the number of national committees in an effort to make them more efficient. Committees were used extensively to concentrate on three special problems: the incorporation of the National Assembly, the establishment of effective administration of the Green Acre Baha'i School in Maine, and the development of methods and politics for the propagation of the Bahá'í Faith. It also began establishing a set of internal procedures so that efforts could eventually be concentrated on firmly establishing the religion in America.<sup>27</sup>

On 18 October 1927 Shoghi Effendi warned the National Spiritual Assembly of the danger of placing too much of its work in the hands of committees. He explained in depth the relationship that should exist between the National Assembly and its committees. The role of a national committee was to study a problem and make a report of its conclusions. Such a committee might also help the National Assembly with the execution of its decisions, but not if the subject in question involved "vital matters." The National Assembly was to maintain a balance between overcentralization and excessive decentralization. It was also recommended that in its efforts to be respected and recognized, the National Assembly should not stress the fact that it held authority over the community, or emphasize its rights, privileges, and prerogatives. Rather, the National Assembly should place emphasis on the fact that it had a sacred responsibility toward its constituents. Shoghi Effendi reminded the members of the Assembly that they should do everything possible to gain

the confidence and affection of those whom it is their privilege to serve. Theirs is the duty to investigate and acquaint themselves with the considered views, the prevailing sentiments, the personal convictions of those whose welfare it is their solemn obligation to promote. Theirs is the duty to purge once for all their deliberations and the general conduct of their affairs from that air of self-contained aloofness, from the suspicion of secrecy, the stifling atmosphere of dictatorial assertiveness, in short, from every word

and deed that might savor of partiality, self-centeredness and prejudice. Theirs is the duty, while retaining the sacred and exclusive right of final decision in their hands, to invite discussion, provide information, ventilate grievances, welcome advice from even the most humble and insignificant members of the Bahá'í family, expose their motives, set forth their plans, justify their actions, revise if necessary their verdict, foster the sense of interdependence and co-partnership, of understanding and mutual confidence between them on one hand and all local Assemblies and individual believers on the other.<sup>28</sup>

As planned, the National Spiritual Assembly increased its correspondence with Local Spiritual Assemblies. One point it especially emphasized was the formation of the Nineteen-Day Feast. On 17 May 1928 the National Assembly asked the Local Assemblies to hold the Feasts regularly and to implement their three parts (devotional, administrative, and social) as Shoghi Effendi had instructed.<sup>29</sup> Further letters encouraged the Local Assemblies to utilize the Nineteen-Day Feast for consultation with the local community, and to use the devotional period as a means of inspiring the Bahh'is to continue their work with enthusiasm. Letters were also written to the Local Assemblies asking them to encourage their constituents to attend and support the Nineteen-Day Feast.

The National Spiritual Assembly also began to address the problem of creating an atmosphere of confidence between itself, the Local Assemblies, and the community in general. By mid-1928, the National Assembly had decided to make a special effort in this area of development. Such confidence was critical to the effective leadership of the national body, especially as the New History Society became important. However, an aura of secrecy had come to surround the National Spiritual Assembly's consultations, which was not conducive to good relations with the community. To resolve this, the National Assembly, after considering different communications from Shoghi Effendi, agreed to publish a summary of the topics discussed at its monthly meetings. This was a positive step, but it did not solve the problem.

On 27 February 1929 Shoghi Effendi wrote the first of his major letters describing the evolution of the World Order of Baha'u'llah. This first World Order Letter emphasized the indissoluble link between the Administrative Order of the Bahá'í Faith and its spiritual and humanitarian teachings. The letter explained that the machinery of Baha'i organization was only a means to an end: the end he would later describe as the World Order of Bahá'u'lláh.<sup>31</sup>

The National Spiritual Assembly understood that confidence in any institution is built by the actions of the institution itself. Whereas, in 1926, at the beginning of the Plan of Unified Action, it realized that the administrative institutions had been weak, by mid-1929 it felt that the national institutions at least understood how they should act and react in various situations and under various pressures.<sup>32</sup> One manifestation of this newfound strength was that all national committees were instructed to submit their annual reports to the National Spiritual Assembly, which would decide what was appropriate to present to the National Convention. This was an important step which helped to establish a new relationship between these two institutions. Previously, the procedure had been for each national committee to present its annual report to the convention without having first consulted with the National Assembly.

The National Assembly asked that Shoghi Effendi establish this same procedure for national committees when they had questions to direct to him. Whereas before national committees had written directly to Shoghi Effendi, now the National Assembly asked that these questions first be presented to itself. The assembly would then consider the question and refer it, if necessary, to the Guardian.

Shoghi Effendi wrote the second of his World Order letters on 21 March 1930. He noted that some Baha'is had apprehensions concerning the validity of the administrative institutions that were developing. He discussed the World Order of Bahá'u'lláh as the goal toward which these administrative institutions were aiming. He counseled the Bahá'ís not to be drawn toward "the prevailing notions and the fleeting fashions of the day." They would be able to maintain a balanced view only if they kept

their eyes on the institutions of the Administrative Order of the Bahá'í Faith, which was being built to replace the present institutions of government and society when they collapsed.<sup>34</sup>

Just as Shoghi Effendi rarely contermanded a decision of the National Spiritual Assembly, so this body was beginning to realize the need to do the same with Local Spiritual Assemblies if they were ever to develop into independent, self-sufficient institutions. The concept of the authority of the National Assembly and the power of the Local Spiritual Assembly to have its decisions enforced was often emphasized in the early 1930s.

Individual Bahá'ís and Local Assemblies were often reluctant to assume a subordinate relationship to the National Spiritual Assembly, a difficulty which was partially the fault of the national institution. Authority in the Baha'i Faith is to be tempered with love and compassion. Often, in the early years, the National Assembly was heavyhanded in the exercise of its authority. By the early 1930s, however, steps had been taken to alleviate this problem.

In 1932 the National Assembly turned its attention to the process of deliberation on Bahá'í institutions. For example, it had for some time followed the practice of recording the minority opinion after a vote on any point. Some of the members did not feel that this practice was in accordance with the doctrine of consultation as outlined by 'Abdu'l-Bahá, and the point was presented to Shoghi Effendi for his ruling. In a letter written on his behalf by his secretary, he replied that he "would prefer to leave the question of recording the minority vote in the Minutes of the Assembly, to the discretion of the Assembly itself. Such matters of minor importance have to evolve through experience and therefore should be dealt with by that body, rather than have the sanction that a pronouncement by Shoghi Effendi generally possesses."35 The National Assembly, unable to decide, asked the same question again in 1933 and received the same reply. 36 Eventually, the Assembly decided that recording minority votes was not in accordance with the principle of consultation and abandoned the practice.

In its continuing effort to eliminate all feelings of secrecy from its deliberations, the National Assembly went on publishing a general list of matters on which it consulted. From Ridván 1931 to Ridván 1932, it had consulted on 550 different matters.

The National Assembly requested monthly reports from all Local Spiritual Assemblies and national committees in an effort to force these institutions to study more closely their activities and plan more efficiently. The reports would also provide better information to the national body. Stimulating Local Assemblies was not easy, however, for the National Assembly had already accustomed them to a highly centralized organization. The National Assembly wrote to Shoghi Effendi on 11 July 1932:

The Cause in America appears at present to be passing through a transitional period. The National Assembly believes that activities should as far as possible be carried on through the Local Assemblies. This attitude implies a degree of unity, spiritual power and initiative which few Local Assemblies yet give evidence of possessing. A certain amount of time will apparently be required before the Local Assemblies can function according to the standards laid down in one of your earliest letters. However, the National Assembly is convinced that the permanent welfare of the Faith demands a steady development of Local Bahá'í Community life, to the point where each community is fully active as a body charged with certain inalienable powers and responsibilities. We trust that this conviction is correct and that the policy adopted this year has your approval. We deplore and regret the tendency on the part of Local Assemblies, established in past years, to expect continuous reinforcement from the National Assembly and its committees for teaching and other activities which are primarily local and personal in nature, and at the same time to feel unable to assume their measure of responsibility for aims and activities advanced by the National Assembly and truly national in scope.

The National Assembly will make every effort to assist the Local Assemblies to progress toward that degree of independence and effective authority indicated in your general instructions.<sup>37</sup>

The key to this progress was in learning how to use the Bahá'í method of consultation. The National Assembly published

another article on this subject in the August 1932 issue of  $Bah\acute{a}'i$   $News.^{38}$ 

By 1933 the National Assembly was doing its utmost to accelerate the maturation of the Local Spiritual Assembles and national committees. It pursued this goal along the lines of explaining the importance of the Nineteen-Day Feast, emphasizing the functions of each of the three parts; outlining the importance of the Local Spiritual Assembly; and insisting on the necessity of consultation in institutions, rather than informal chats in smaller groups. (In general, the institution of the Nineteen-Day Feast was well established by 1933.)

During this year, the National Assembly decided that its members would visit as many local communities as possible.<sup>39</sup> This important step demonstrated the willlingness of those members to sacrifice a great deal of their time. The visits were deemed necessary since a number of Baha'is held the opinion that the administrative institutions of the Faith in America had become "a hard and inflexible machine"40 which stifled individual initiative and effort. The National Assembly was convinced that this attitude was simply due to a lack of adjustment by these Baha'is to a new and more evolved period in Baha'i history and that they did not understand that administrative efficiency could be coupled with characteristics such as love and mercy. Indeed, certain Baha'is generally avoided functioning within the Bahá'í organization. The topics which the members of the National Assembly were to discuss with the local communities were: the distribution and use of Bahá'í News in the community, the Nineteen-Day Feast, the regular functioning of the Local Assembly, levels of local activity, support for national projects and activities, local propagation efforts, and contributions to the Bahá'í fund.

However, again at the end of 1933, Shoghi Effendi found it necessary to remind the National Assembly, in a letter written on his behalf, that:

Administrative efficiency and order should always be accompanied by an equal degree of love, of devotion and of spiritual development. both of them are essential and to attempt to dissociate one from the other is to deaden the body of the Cause. In these days, when the Faith is still in its infancy, great care must be taken lest mere administrative routine stifles the spirit which must feed the body of the Administration itself. That spirit is its propelling force and the motivating power of its very life.

But as already emphasized, both the spirit and the form, are essential to the safe and speedy development of the Administration. To maintain full balance between them is the main and unique responsibility of the administrators of the Cause.<sup>41</sup>

Throughout this period, the National Assembly came into conflict with certain individuals and Local Spiritual Assemblies, generally the older and larger Assemblies, such as Los Angeles, Washington, D.C., and Chicago. One such episode with the Chicago Assembly concerned a series of Bahá'í meetings to be held at the Chicago World's Fair of 1933. A national committee had inspected the fairgrounds and decided that the atmosphere was not conducive to dignified meetings; therefore the National Spiritual Assembly had decided not to hold any meetings there.

However, before the National Assembly had made its decision, the Chicago Assembly stated its wish to hold a series of meetings. The National Assembly replied that the Local Assembly should not hold any meetings as the National Assembly had not yet made a decision. However, the letter of reply was very strong and its tone shocked the members of the Chicago Assembly. The secretary of the National Assembly had written that "the attitude of a local Assembly to the National Assembly sets the example for the attitude of individual believers to their local Assemblies." He continued on to say that separating teaching activities from the Administrative Order was the reason that Ahmad Sohrab had been declared a 'Covenant-breaker. The letter was not intended to compare the Chicago Bahá'ís to Ahmad Sohrab, but it was understandably interpreted as such.

The Chicago Assembly sent an appeal, which also disagreed with the report of the national committee, directly to Shoghi Effendi. It stressed that all meetings had been prohibited. (This was not true. The National Assembly had said that the Chicago

Assembly could not hold any meetings until the body had made a decision.) The Guardian, as usual, referred the appeal back to the National Assembly with a request that it be carefully considered.<sup>43</sup> The situation was resolved by holding an exhibit away from the fairgrounds.

In 1934 the National Assembly decided to institute a series of conferences between itself and representatives of Local Spiritual Assemblies in different parts of the country. The purpose of these conferences was to study in depth with the local institutions the opportunities and problems which faced them. The meetings would also allow the National Assembly to obtain a clearer picture of local conditions. The first one was held in Wilmette, Illinois, in October 1934.

By the end of 1934, it was generally accepted in the Baha'i community that the Administrative Order and the more obviously spiritual teachings of the Baha'i Faith were inseparably linked. This new attitude signaled a complete acceptance of the concept of Baha'i organization. The National Assembly wrote to Shoghi Effendi:

This new spirit of oneness between the religious and social teachings of Bahá'u'lláh cannot but serve to benefit us all. It has been most difficult at times to uphold the administrative order when by many believers and even by some influential teachers that order was considered to be something quite apart from "spiritual" realities. The more that the concept "spiritual" was divorced from the concept of World Order, the more the efforts of the Assembly to promote that order were made to appear an example of "rigidity" and lack of "spiritual" outlook or capacity.<sup>44</sup>

With the techniques of administration more or less in hand, the Guardian encouraged the National Assembly not to concentrate so much on the administrative principles themselves, but on the development of the spirit with which the Administration should be conducted.

Of course, there was not universal acceptance of the functioning of the Administrative Order. Problems continued: individuals refusing to cooperate with local and national institutions,

Baha'is having articles published on the Faith without review by an Assembly, certain persons willing to listen to and obey only Shoghi Effendi. For example, a member of the National Teaching Committee insisted on appealing to Shoghi Effendi because the National Assembly had instructed the committee to send its annual report to the national body, rather than directly to the Guardian .<sup>45</sup> But by 1936 the National Assembly had become stronger and understood the spiritual essence of the Administrative Order; and the national committees and Local Spiritual Assemblies were sufficiently strong to come together for the execution of an international missionary program.

#### THE NATIONAL CONVENTION, 1922-26

The institution which the National Spiritual Assembly found most difficult to subordinate to its authority was the National Baha'i Convention. From 1922 to 1925, the first period in its development, the convention was used to elect the National Spiritual Assembly and to hold a teaching congress. Speeches were given on such topics as impressions of 'Abdu'l-Bahá, and the progress of the Temple construction. Meetings were also held for the public. It is true that consultation was held on messages from the Guardian and on such topics as the reorganization of Local Assemblies, the Baha'i Temple, children's education, publications, the Baha'i funds, the women's movement in Persia, the organization of national committees, and nonparticipation in politics. But these consultative periods were secondary to the election of the National Spiritual Assembly and to the teaching congress.

The National Assembly continually encouraged all Bahá'í communities to send delegates to the convention, often without success. The gathering lasted several days, and most Bahá'ís did not have the means to leave their employment and travel for this length of time. In 1925, for example, the Baha'i community of Los Angeles did not send a delegate to the National Convention, which was held at Green Acre, Maine, because of the expenses of maintaining Jinab-i Fádil-i Mázandarání while he

spent time in the community helping them with their propagation work.<sup>46</sup> However, another factor was simple lack of interest in the convention.<sup>47</sup>

The National Spiritual Assembly tried various means to increase the interest of the Bahá'ís in the National Convention and to facilitate attendance. One plan was to hold the convention during the summer months, rather than during the Riḍván period, so that more people could attend. Another was to allow Bahá'í communities to vote for the National Assembly by correspondence. For the National Convention of 1925, some communities had requested to be allowed to send votes in by correspondence. The National Assembly refused since it felt that if this practice developed, Local Assemblies would no longer try their utmost to send delegates to the convention. However, when Mountfort Mills, a member of the National Assembly, returned from a pilgrimage to the World Center of the Faith, he stated that Shoghi Effendi had informed him that voting could be done by correspondence.

The National Assembly asked the Guardian whether this meant at any time or only if the convention could not be held in a particular year. They also asked whether an election could be held by mail during Ridván, with the convention being held in the summer .48 Shoghi Effendi responded on 24 October 1925, saying that although a convention did not need to be convened annually, it would be "highly desirable, in view of the unique functions it fulfills in promoting harmony and good-will, in removing misunderstandings and in enhancing the prestige of the Cause."49 He continued that it would also be "eminently desirable," but not obligatory, to hold the convention and election of the National Assembly simultaneously, but even if they were not, both events should be held during the period of Ridván, "the foremost Bahá'í Festival." Should the National Assembly deem, after serious consideration, that conditions were such that an annual convention should not be held, an election could take place by mail, "provided it can be conducted with sufficient thoroughness, efficiency and dispatch."50 Shoghi Effendi recognized the reasoning behind the National Assembly's decision not to allow delegates to vote by absentee ballot, but indicated that it was preferable that they be allowed

to vote in any case, and that they should, in fact, be encouraged to vote by absentee ballot if it were impossible for them to attend the convention in person. Attendance in person was, nevertheless, a "sacred responsibility," and all delegates should strive to participate actively in the proceedings of the convention and report back to their home communities.

This explanation effectively meant that a convention would be held annually. Whenever the National Spiritual Assembly requested permission of Shoghi Effendi not to hold a particular convention, he encouraged the Assembly to hold one. He did distinguish between the convention and the election of the National Assembly, but his close identification of the two welded them into one institution called the National Convention.

On 12 March 1923 Shoghi Effendi instructed the National Assembly that the delegates to the National Convention were to be only from communities where the number of adult believers exceeded nine, and that a system of proportional representation should be used.51 He later allowed the implementation of this plan to be deferred for a couple of years, as the American community was not financially capable of beginning such a program.52 The National Assembly continued to allow communities of less than nine to send delegates so they would feel a part of the national community. But since these smaller communities had fewer financial resources, they were often unable to send anyone. They then appointed someone who could afford to attend (or, in some cases, the National Spiritual Assembly appointed someone) as a proxy. As a result, individuals who were not elected as delegates from their home communities, but who wished to be delegates and to vote for the National Spiritual Assembly, actively sought to serve as proxies. In addition, certain individuals accumulated proxies, so that they were able to cast several votes. This led to the creation of power bases and allowed individuals to gain enough influence to tip elections and sway votes on resolutions.

This situation led the National Spiritual Assembly to inquire of Shoghi Effendi whether communities with less than nine adults should be represented in any way at the National Convention. The Assembly had already arranged a system whereby Bahá'ís not attached to either a Local Spiritual Assembly or a

group could be represented by the chairman of the Regional Teaching Committee for their area, who was appointed by the National Spiritual Assembly as a delegate-at-large. The National Assembly therefore suggested to the Guardian that these chairmen might also represent the groups which had not yet reached Local Assembly status (i.e., nine adults). It suggested that this arrangement could "inspire the smaller groups to increase their numbers so as to enjoy the privilege of direct representation at the National Convention" and in addition would "serve to set a higher standard of dignity and responsibility for all Baha'i Assemblies." The Assembly added that such a system would not necessarily mean that isolated Baha'is and groups would no longer feel an active part of the national community as all Baha'is now received copies of *Baha'i* News and other general communications,

The National Spiritual Assembly was, at this point, trying to increase its power and authority, while other individuals were trying to maintain theirs. On 4 April 1925 the National Assembly wrote Shoghi Effendi that it was also interested in knowing whether Local Spiritual Assemblies could continue to appoint their own proxies, or whether the National Assembly should appoint them.55 The National Assembly noted that the conventions tended to be unrepresentative, since Local Assemblies which could not send delegates would usually appoint someone who lived near the convention site. The National Assembly wished to limit the appointment of proxies to people from the region where the Local Assembly was located. Such a decision would have weakened certain individuals who were trying to maintain their influence through the accumulation of proxies.

Shoghi Effendi cabled the National Assembly on 1 April 1925 that groups which had not yet reached Assembly status could not send representatives to the National Convention; the proxy question was left entirely to the decision of the National Assembly. On 10 April he reiterated his decision by letter, but added that when the Baha'i community had increased in size, the whole system of choosing delegates would have to be revised.

As a result, the National Assembly appointed the chairman of each Regional Teaching Committee to act as delegate-at-large for all groups and individuals. Sometimes, honorary delegates were also appointed: in 1925, Jináb-i Fáḍil-i Mázandarání, who was visiting from Iran; Dr. Susan Moody, also visiting from Iran; and Hippolyte Dreyfus-Barney, visiting from France.

Although the National Assembly instructed Local Spiritual Assemblies to send one delegate for every nine Bahá'ís, it was not able to arrive at purely proportional representation. Local Assemblies did not use the same criteria in drawing up their lists of members. This was the beginning of the realization by the National Assembly that it needed to adopt a uniform policy concerning the qualifications of membership and the drawing up of voting lists. Previously, a great deal of liberty had been allowed to the Local Assembly. This had led to communities of the same size sending widely disparate numbers of delegates. One year, the Chicago community sent seventeen delegates and the New York community sent ten. Chicago wanted to please as many people as possible; New York did not want to have to pay for the travel expenses of too many delegates. <sup>59</sup>

On 29 January 1925 Shoghi Effendi wrote that whereas previously the National Convention had been assembled primarily to deal with matters related to the election of the National Assembly, now because the Administrative Order had expanded and had grown in importance, because of the desires of the general Bahá'í community, the growing interdependence among National Spiritual Assemblies around the world, and in order to help and support the National Assembly, the National Convention was to become a consultative body.<sup>59</sup>

This was interpreted to mean that the National Convention was to become a standing institution with which the National Spiritual Assembly was to consult throughout the year-either as a body, or as individual delegates. However, in 1933, Shoghi Effendi wrote to clarify that the delegates could act as a consultative body only during the annual convention. 60

Before the firm establishment of Local Spiritual Assemblies, the delegates to the National Convention had been the primary point of contact between the National Spiritual Assembly and local Bahá'í communities. As Local Assemblies began to function, the primary link became the Assembly secretaries. Again, in order to maintain control over the National Convention, the National Spiritual Assembly asked Shoghi Effendi if delegates should not be appointed by the Local Assemblies, rather than elected by the local communities. <sup>61</sup> Shoghi Effendi did not approve of this, or of other similar suggestions, preferring to let the Bahá'ís and the Bahá'í institutions learn through experience, and through trial-and-error.

#### THE NATIONAL CONVENTION, 1926-33

By 1926 the National Convention had become an accepted part of Bahá'í administrative life. From 1926 to 1936, the second period of administrative development, the convention completed its evolution to the form it has today. The major development of this period was the resolution of most procedural problems, for example, preelection nominations, election methods, the role of nondelegates, and the relationship between the National Spiritual Assembly and the delegates.

Up until the 1928 election, the members of the National Spiritual Assembly had been elected by majority vote, rather than by plurality. The National Assembly had questioned Shoghi Effendi several times on the correct procedure to follow for the election, asking how the majority should be determined, whether a plurality system would not be better, and so on.62 But, as always, Shoghi Effendi wished the National Assembly to work out a solution itself. But as a result of continuing to use the majority system, a cumbersome electoral process developed. Since only about fifty percent of the delegates ever attended the convention, the National Assembly was obliged to telegraph the absent delegates for their votes until a new National Assembly was elected. Often four or five ballots were required. The National Assembly held to this system because it felt that 'Abdu'l-Bahá had expressed a preference for it in his Will and Testament.63 However, the system was impractical and inefficient. Shoghi Effendi wrote to the National Assembly that, although the Universal House of Justice would have to make a final decision about electoral procedure sometime in the future, a plurality system could be used for the time being.<sup>64</sup> The convention held in 1928 was the first to use the new plurality system. This allowed more time for consultation.

Another source of controversy was the practice of nominations. In the practice which had been used in one form or another since the first convention of the Bahai Temple Unity during the ministry of 'Abdu'l-Bahá, every delegate nominated whomever he wished (and as many names as he wished) before the election began. These names were written on a blackboard, and the members of the National Spiritual Assembly were elected frm among them. The delegates could choose from as many as seventy names.

Some Bahá'ís believed that this system was unfair because the absent delegates could not make any nominations. Others felt that nominations did not accord with the prayerful and spiritual atmosphere that should reign at a Baha'i election.65 Although the question was discussed for many years, Shoghi Effendi refrained from establishing a firm rule, following his policy of keeping the Administrative Order as flexible as possible, and adding rules and regulations only when necessary. On 27 May 1927, in the same letter in which he wrote about the plurality election system, the Guardian recommended against the system of nominations since it was "so detrimental to the atmosphere of a silent and prayerful election" and unfairly "gives the right to the majority of a body that, in itself under the present circumstances, often constitutes a minority of all the elected delegates, to deny that God-given right of every elector to vote only in favor of those who he is conscientiously convinced are the most worthy candidates."66 However, the final decision was left to the National Spiritual Assembly.

As to the question of nondelegates participating in the consultation of the convention, before 1928 the Baha'i community and the National Assembly were both split on this issue, but nondelegates were allowed to participate. In 1929 the National Assembly ruled that they should not participate, but provided a final session of open consultation at the convention. Nevertheless, nondelegates insisted on being allowed a direct voice.<sup>67</sup>

a situation which continued into 1930. The interventions by nondelegates were generally extraneous to the topics of consultation. For example, at the 1929 convention a nondelegate insisted on taking the floor to raise a topic that should have been handled through direct consultation with the National Assembly, and an entire morning was spent with the intervention. Because she was displeased with how she was treated, she wrote to Shoghi Effendi. He replied on 19 June 1929: "Nondelegates are welcome to express their views and make inquiries on doubtful points at the annual Convention but cannot participate in voting." This seemed to be in direct contradiction to what Shoghi Effendi had implied in earlier letters to the National Assembly. Later he clarified that nondelegates could participate in the consultation at the convention only through delegates. The delegates were to be their "mouthpieces."

Nonetheless, it took several years for this pattern to become accepted. The convention was the last stronghold for individuals who could not quite accept the authority of the National Spiritual Assembly over them. This movement peaked briefly when the convention was virtually considered an institution completely independent of the National Spiritual Assembly.

A sign of this attempt for greater independence became apparent at the convention in 1927. Whereas the consultation at the National Convention normally centered around the agenda presented by the National Spiritual Assembly, at this convention the delegates adopted a new agenda. They discussed at length the procedure which should be used to elect the National Spiritual Assembly, spending more time on this than on anything else. After this convention, the National Assembly began working on a general procedure for the functioning of the convention.<sup>70</sup>

At the same time, the National Assembly continued efforts to make the delegates "more of a continuous consultative body throughout the year." The general letters of the National Assembly in 1928 were sent to delegates, as well as to Local Spiritual Assemblies, and delegates were asked to send their advice and suggestions throughout the year. In January 1928 the

National Assembly organized a mid-year consultation with the delegates to the 1927 convention. The consultation was to center around the actions taken on the recommendations made during the convention and on other issues that had come up since the last convention. The National Spiritual Assembly stated that "although this mid-year consultation is not an institution established in the letters of the Guardian, nevertheless it corresponds to the nature of the spiritual relationship he desires to obtain between the secondary electors and the National Assembly."<sup>72</sup> This attitude by the national body helped those "few believers of influence"<sup>73</sup> to further their attempts to make the National Convention an institution equal to the National Assembly itself.

The Secretary of the National Assembly explained:74

They seem to feel that the body of delegates represents an element in Baha'i administration distinct from the functions of the National Assembly, in the sense that the delegates should, for example, appoint their own permanent committee to take full charge of the Convention Minutes and maintain a set of records apart from those in the possession and under the control of the National Assembly.

I refer to this matter because to me the existence of such a duality in Bahá'í administration is unthinkable. I have always felt that the formal organization of the Movement proceeded from the principle of oneness newly revealed in this age, from which I have derived the conviction that such a body as the National Assembly should not only be considered in any way separate from any other Bahá'í body, but in fact should be considered primarily responsible for maintaining and cherishing the distinct privileges and responsibilities which accrue to the delegates, the local Assemblies and the individual believers. The system of checks and balances characteristic of existing governments, which so clearly contain the elements of duality, undoubtedly developed from conditions when the very thought of unity was impossible, but it is the analogy of existing governments which has been taken in certain quarters to interpret the functions of Baha'i administration.<sup>75</sup>

This letter refers to the proposal by at least one member of the National Assembly that the minutes of the National Convention be placed in the archives of the Local Spiritual Assembly of Chicago, rather than become a part of the National Assembly's archives, and that a committee be appointed to be responsible for them, a committee which would be responsible to the delegates to the convention, rather than to the National Spiritual Assembly.<sup>76</sup>

In 1930 the National Assembly changed its policies. It noted that "experience, moreover, has indicated the fact that consultation with delegates throughout the year is not only difficult but has the tendency to give the local delegates a standing in their community separate from and in a way superior to that of the local Spiritual Assembly."<sup>777</sup>

From 1930 to 1934, efforts continued in certain quarters to evolve the National Convention into a kind of independent parliament with its own executive committee. Although Shoghi Effendi had fully established the principle of the authority of the National Assembly over the convention in 1933,78 some continued to attempt to increase the power of the convention possibly in order to play one institution against the other to the advantage of the individual.

#### THE LUNT AFFAIR, 1933-34

The relationship which developed between the National Assembly and the National Convention as institutions was further shaped by a series of events in 1933 and 1934, which centered around Alfred Lunt, a longtime member of the National Assembly. At the 1933 convention, "a relatively small group of delegates and nondelegates who had apparently made up their minds to accomplish certain specific results" made a move to gain control of the convention proceedings and influence the election of the National Spiritual Assembly.

The agenda was either put aside or made the vehicle for carrying out these plans for a period of two days. During that time the majority of delegates, remained silent, and appeared uneasy and disturbed by the existence of many cross currents of personal emotion



ALFRED LUNT

and will. The time of the election was changed, clearly to allow more opportunity for influencing the result. Delegates were approached and urged to voice certain complaints, and the inability of Assembly members residing in the West to attend every meeting was expounded at length.  $^{80}$ 

The National Spiritual Assembly met and decided that it would be best not to try to control the situation, but to allow the delegates to handle the problem themselves, which they finally did.

By Saturday, the delegates had become tired of the insistence of the few, and plainly disclosed their feelings that the Convention should attend to its essential business. They even voted that no one should speak more than once to the same motion. Judging only from the surface, the result of the election was a distinct surprise. At least it surprised those who had worked so hard to bring about a different result.<sup>81</sup>

According to the report which the secretary of the National Spiritual Assembly made to Shoghi Effendi, this was a "predetermined and deliberate political influence." The report continued:

It was also the view of the majority [of the members of the National Spiritual Assembly] that the present scheme of Convention arrangements has carried over from past custom and not derived directly from the spirit and principles of your plan of administration. For example, it developed very clearly that a large number of delegates believe that the National Spiritual Assembly is the responsible body until the Convention opens, when the Convention has all responsibility and authority until the new Assembly is elected. This was previously the actual fact, but it now makes a spiritual chasm in our affairs which invites disorder, injustice and the exploitation of personality. After attending ten consecutive Conventions, I can state without reservation that all Bahá'í matters in America have been brought into the circle of unity except the Convention, which remains psychologically almost where it was in the days of the Baha'i Temple Unity.<sup>82</sup>

After this convention, the National Assembly decided to prevent future incidents of this type by amending its by-laws (which included the By-Laws of the National Convention) to provide that the chairman and secretary of the National Assembly would preside, rather than allowing the convention to elect its own officers. Along with the establishment of a general procedure for the conduct of the convention, the National Assembly felt that this change in officers would be sufficient to resolve the situation.

The election of Convention officers has always been the opportunity for the expression of minority views, and the general condition is such that a small, determined minority can exercise undue influence at that time.

It will also be necessary to make it clear that non-delegates should not seek to intervene, and that the agenda should not be radically changed or set aside.<sup>83</sup>

These decisions were made by a vote of eight to one. The dissenter was almost certainly Alfred Lunt.<sup>84</sup>

Shoghi Effendi replied to this letter on 18 August 1933. He once again stated that the "surpeme body" in America was the National Spiritual Assembly, not the National Convention. But he directed that the National Assembly should not in any way restrict the freedom of the delegates to consult and make any recommendations they wished. He explained that the delegates should elect the chairman and secretary of the convention, but that the National Assembly "must at all times vigilantly uphold, defend, justify and enforce the provisions of the Declaration of Trust and By-laws which are binding on the Convention no less than on themselves."85 The letter reiterated that nondelegates could participate in the convention only through the accredited delegates. The letter concluded: "Shoghi Effendi has not departed from any established administrative principle. He feels he has neither curtailed the legitimate authority of the N.S.A., nor invested the Convention with undue powers enabling it to rival or supersede those whom it has to elect."86



NATIONAL SPIRITUAL ASSEMBLY of the Bahá'is of the United States and Canada, 1933-34. Standing (1. to r.): Carl Scheffler, George Latimer, Sigfried Schopflocker, Horace Holley, Allen McDaniel, Roy Wilhelm, Alfred Lunt. Seated: Nellie French, Leroy Ioas.

This question of the relationship between the National Assembly and the National Convention was the cause for the split between Lunt and the other members of the Assembly (Allen McDaniel, Horace Holley, Roy Wilhelm, Siegfried Schopflocher, Leroy Ioas, Nellie French, Carl Scheffler, and George Latimer). An effort was made to resolve the problem through correspondence between McDaniel, the chairman of the Assembly, and Lunt. In a letter to Shoghi Effendi, Horace Holley gave his personal opinion of the source of the difficulty, that is, the personality of Lunt, a lawyer:

My personal opinion is that the root of this difficulty lies in the subjective nature of the personality of one of our members. This type of personality arrives at conclusions frequently based upon a personal impression which fails to consider all facts. This type moreover once having arrived at a conclusion tends to retain it against all proof and argument. It is a type more frequently encountered among philosophers and artists than among people of affairs. While it might appear that the statement on responsibility of members adopted at the July meeting was intended to create a rather vigorous weapon of authority, its real purpose was far more to remind each one of us of our responsibility to the institution of the National Spiritual Assembly. I cannot imagine in actual practice any National Assembly being compelled to declare a vacancy. On the other hand, the National Assembly does require a discipline sufficient to assure unity, and the existence of the power described in the statement should suffice to meet almost any emergency.87

Besides corresponding with McDaniel, Lunt also wrote to the Guardian with questions concerning the relationship between the National Spiritual Assembly and the convention, the possibility of amending the Declaration of Trust and By-Laws, the right of nondelegates to address the convention, and the principle that the Bahá'í Faith should never be centered around a personality. Shoghi Effendi replied in exactly the same terms in which he had written to the National Assembly. Concerning the status of well-known people within the Bahá'í community, Shoghi Effendi explained that "well-qualified individual"

teachers" should receive every assistance, both moral and material, from the responsible Local Spiritual Assembly, but the popularity and personality of the teacher

should never be allowed to eclipse the authority, or detract from the influence of, the body of the elected representatives in every local community. Such an individual should not only seek the approval, advice and assistance of the body that represents the Cause in his locality, but should strive to attribute any credit he may obtain to the collective wisdom and capacity of the assembly under whose jurisdiction he performs his services. Assemblies and not individuals constitute the bedrock on which the Administration is built. Everything else must be subordinated to, and be made to serve and advance the best interests of those elected custodians and promoters of the Law of Bahá'u'lláh.88

To this letter was added the postscript: "I trust that the answers to your questions regarding these fundamental administrative issues will resolve the difficulties and problems which have caused you so much pain and anxiety, and will serve to reestablish the relationships existing between the two leading Baha'i administrative institutions in that land on a sound and enduring basis."<sup>89</sup>

In February 1934, *Baha'i* News carried an article entitled "The Character of Baha'i Elections." It emphasized that electioneering was not conducive to a proper Baha'i election and should be avoided at all costs. Although the article was ostensibly concerned with local elections, one may assume that it was also intended to avoid a repeat of the events of the National Convention of 1933.

At the 1934 convention, the National Spiritual Assembly presented a procedure for the convention which had been approved by Shoghi Effendi. It also saw that a compilation of the letters of Shoghi Effendi on this subject was presented to the chairman of the convention. However, this did not avert a crisis.

Before the convention gathered, there were signs that the difficulties between Lunt and the other members of the National Assembly would come to a head. The National Assembly had

decided not to publish Shoghi Effendi's letter to Lunt. Lunt was unhappy with this decision and convinced the Local Spiritual Assembly of Boston (the area where he lived) that the National Assembly was withholding important information. The Boston Assembly sent out a circular letter which was critical of the members of the National Assembly.

At the convention itself, Lunt made an effort to convert the delegates to his view of how the Administrative Order should function. The secretary of the National Assembly reported the events to Shoghi Effendi:

There is no doubt but that the Annual Convention still stirs up a great deal of self-consciousness among the friends. Year after year it serves as the stage for egoistic performance, directed in some cases toward the end of electing certain believers and in others toward the end of preventing certain believers from being reelected. The National Spiritual Assembly itself must bear the chief responsibility, in that collectively it has failed to rise above the clamor and stand firmly united for the true principles underlying the various personal issues which are raised. This year the situation appears to have come to a climax, and I am convinced that the National Spiritual Assembly by an overwhelming majority will assert and insist upon correct procedure without the slightest regard for any personal considerations. In the days of Baha'i Temple Unity the Conventions were largely dominated by human politics operated behind the screen of false piety. That is the element which still lingers among some of the old believers, and the jurisdiction advanced is that the Convention, in some mysterious way, is a separate and superior Baha'i body, as it was perhaps at the time the Master instructed the Convention, rather than Baha'i Temple Unity, to select the Temple design.91

Lunt informed the delegates that the Convention was worse than any boss-ridden Convention ever held, praised them as a court of pure and perfect justice which could remedy the injustice of the National Assembly, and proceeded for one hour and a half to indulge in a speech of a type only too familiar to Americans who have long been accustomed to political demagogues. He concluded by describing to the delegates exactly what kind of National Assembly they should elect. 92



# NATIONAL BAHÁ'Í CONVENTION, 1934

After the convention, although he was elected to the National Assembly, Lunt continued to maintain personal contact with the delegates. His views on administrative procedure were generally the minority view in the National Assembly, and other members of the Assembly felt his intent was to have his positions carried out by the delegates.<sup>93</sup>

The secretary of the National Spiritual Assembly reported to Shoghi Effendi that the majority felt that Lunt had never acted as an integral part of the national institution. He had always followed his own course of action, which was usually opposed to decisions of the national body. Previously, this had only caused confusion. At the 1934 convention, the problem had been much more serious. As a result, the National Assembly voted to expell Lunt from membership on that body. In a letter to Shoghi Effendi, the secretary wrote:

The difficulty faced by the National Assembly is that any recital of facts based upon our experience over a period of eight or ten years would fail to describe the real reasons why the N.S.A. felt it imperative to terminate his membership. The specific reasons would be incomplete without an analysis of what appears to be an abnormal mentality which makes it impossible for him to deal with facts and general principles in any responsible way. The NSA feels that in view of the unusual nature of the case it is impossible to issue to the friends any specific catalog of grievances but must stand upon the general principle that he has failed in his loyalty to the Assembly as an institution.

Ì

... when re-elected to the National Assembly he took the attitude that the mere fact of election had given him a complete vindication and proved that the National Assembly was wrong; the members of the National Assembly accepted the fact of his reelection, but when we found that the agitation and rebellion was being continued, the Assembly assumed full responsibility for his expulsion.

His letter to the delegates can only be taken as evidence of the fact that even in appealing to you he is still unsatisfied and has felt obliged to renew and continue his mis-representations to delegates who cannot be in possession of the facts. His letter to delegates is one more appeal to the believers aginst [sic] the National Assembly.<sup>94</sup>

In his letter to the delegates after the convention, Lunt had attempted to convince them that the National Assembly was purposely ignoring the will of the convention as expressed in the election. The National Assembly concluded:

It is the view of the NSA that the real point at issue is a deep-seated and prolonged attitude on the part of Mr. Lunt that he has a special relationship to the believers which transcends his relationship to the National Assembly, and the result of this attitude has been that for many years he has constituted the focal point of all the forces working aginst [sic] the development of the institutions established in the Master's Will and Testament and prompted in your general letters. It is the conviction of the NSA that the case is utterly hopeless. We do not regard his lack of truthfulness as lies or deceit in the usual meaning of the word but as a deviation from normal reality with which we are unable to deal as members of the N.A.95

On 7 August 1934 Shoghi Effendi's secretary replied to the National Spiritual Assembly on his behalf:

Concerning Mr. Lunt and the action taken by the National Assembly in depriving him of his membership in that body, Shoghi Effendi wishes to express once more his deep regret at the developments that have led your Assembly to take such a drastic measure, and to renew his appeal that the N.S.A. should carefully reconsider the whole situation and with the view of enabling Mr. Lunt to regain his membership in that body. He feels that at the present juncture in the development of the Administration such an action on the part of the N.S.A. would not only create misunderstandings and misapprehensions as to its real nature and purpose, but would in addition greatly depress and cause much spiritual harm to one of its members who has already attained such a distinction both in the teaching and administrative fields of service. An act of magnanimity on the part of the N.S.A., particularly in these days when the Administration is still in its infancy would not detract from the prestige of that body, but would considerably add to its power and influence by demonstrating the true spirit which animates its deliberations and decisions. Mr. Lunt himself, the Guardian fervently hopes, will also do his utmost to henceforth bring his ideas and his activities as well within the full scope of

jurisdiction of the N.S.A., restoring thereby his relations with that body upon firmer and more stable foundation.<sup>96</sup>

The National Assembly had not made its action publicly known. Upon receiving Shoghi Effendi's letter, it consulted again but upheld its former decision. The Assembly received a telegram from Shoghi Effendi dated 20 August 1934, which was later printed in *Baha'i News* along with an essay on the Spiritual Assembly:

PRESENTCONTROVERSYAGITATING WILL THROUGH ITS INEVITABLE WORLD-WIDE REPERCUSSIONS INFLICT IRREPARABLE INJURY (UPON) CAUSE (OF) BAHA'U'LLAH, NOTHING SHORT FOLLOWING MEASURES CAN AVERT THREATENED DANGER: LUNT'S MEMBERSHIP, WHOMSOEVER DIRECTLY OR REMOTELY CONCERNED (TO) REFRAIN FROM SLIGHTEST CRITICISM, EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED, THAT MUST NECESSARILY IMPAIR (THE) UNDIVIDED AUTHORITY (OF THE) INSTITUTION EVEN REFERENCE ISSUES NATIONAL ASSEMBLY. BAREST INSTANTLY DROPPED (AND) FORGOTTEN. PRECIOUS ENERGIES (UPON) UNINTERRUPTED PROSECUTION (OF) DIVINELY APPOINTED ENTERPRISE [building the Temple]. APPEAL ENTIRE COM-MUNITY (TO) HEED (MY) PASSIONATE ENTREATY (AND) GRAVE WARNING.97

This crisis seems to have served as a purging. After 1935, at least it could be said that the National Convention recognized, if only on an academic level, the proper procedures for its functioning.

By 1936, all aspects of the American Baha'i community, especially the development of the National Spiritual Assembly and the National Convention, had evolved to the point where Shoghi Effendi could feel confident to turn the energies of the community toward the worldwide expansion of the Baha'i Faith, rather than on its internal consolidation. With Shoghi Effendi's encouragement and guidance, the National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of the United States and Canada adopted the first Seven Year Plan and, in 1937, embarked on its first organized international missionary campaign.

### NOTES

- 1. Bahá'í Centenary, p. 100. "American," in this paper, is intended to refer to the United States and Canada.
- 2. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 4 December 1944, National Baha'i Archives, Ill.
  - 3. The Bahá'í World, vol. 6, p. 80.
- 4. See, for example, the editorial in *Star of the West*, vol. 13, no. 8, p. 219; and the article in *Star of the West*, vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 323-28, prepared by Louis Gregory, Agnes Parsons, and Mariam Haney on behalf of the National Spiritual Assembly.
- 5. This division is used with reference to the evolution of the Administrative Order as a whole. The various institutions of that organization and their evolution will be discussed below, and appropriate divisions made.
  - 6. See, for example, Baha'i News, no. 10, p. 5.
- 7. Until more documents are available to researchers, it will not be possible to determine exactly what happened.
- 8. Minutes, meeting of the Publishing Committee and the editorial staffs of *Star* of *the West*, 13 September 1922, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.; Shoghi Effendi (by H. Rabbani) to the National Spiritual Assembly, 29 July 1935. National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.; Bagdadi to Mills, 26 August 1922, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 9. Shoghi Effendi, Bahh'i Administration, pp. 17-25.
  - 10. Ibid., pp. 27-30.
  - 11. Ibid., p. 30.
  - 12. Ibid., p. 36.
- 13. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 22 December 1924, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 14. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, p. 63.
  - 15. Ibid., pp. 78-81.
  - 16. Cora Oliver to Loni Bramson, 28 October 1979.
  - 17. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, pp. 86-89.
- 18. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 14 October 1925, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.; *Bahá'í News*, no. 5, p. 6.
- 19. Shoghi Effendi, *Bahá'i Administration*, pp. 94-97. Later, the National Assembly decided to abandon this system and instead fill the vacancies created by absent Assembly members by calling on delegates to fill the empty seats.

- 20. Ibid., pp. 89-94.
- 21. Baha'i News, no. 7, p. 3.
- 22. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, pp. 98-103, 106-10.
- 23. Baha'i News, no. 14, pp. 1-2.
- 24. Ibid., no. 13, p. 8.
- 25. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, pp. 123-28.
- **26. Baha'i News,** no. 17, p. 8.
- 27. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 6 May 1927, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 28. Shoghi Effendi, Bahh'i Administration, pp. 143-44.
- 29. National Spiritual Assembly to Local Spiritual Assemblies and delegates, 17 May 1928, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 30. The New History Society was an organization of internal opposition to the Baha'i Administration founded by Mirza Ahmad Sohrab.
  - 31. Shoghi Effendi, **World Order** of Bahá'u'lláh, pp. 3-12.
  - 32. Baha'i News, no. 33, p. 7.
  - 33. Shoghi Effendi, **World Order** of Bahá'u'lláh, p. 16.
  - 34. Ibid., pp. 15-26.
- 35. Shoghi Effendi (by Ruhi Afnan) to National Spiritual Assembly, c/o Alfred Lunt, 20 July 1931, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 36. Shoghi Effendi (postscript) to National Spiritual Assembly, 12 March 1933, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 37. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 11 July 1932, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - **38. Baha'i News,** no. 65, p. 3.
- 39. There were about sixty Local Spiritual Assemblies in America at the time.
  - 40. Baha'i News, no. 77. p. 3.
- **41.** Shoghi Effendi (by H. Rabbani) to Alfred Lunt, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 42. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 11 August 1933. National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 43. Ibid.
- 44. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 5 November 1934 (a), National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 45. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 10 December 1935, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 46. National Spiritual Assembly to Ahmad Sohrab, 29 July 1925, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.

- 47. Spiritual Assembly of New York to National Spiritual Assembly, 9 April 1925, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 48. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 2 September 1925, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 49. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, p. 91.
  - 50. Ibid.
- 51. Shoghi Effendi (by Ruhi Afnan) to National Spiritual Assembly, c/o Alfred Lunt, 14 March 1932, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 52. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 17 March 1925, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 53. Ibid.
  - 54. Ibid.
- 55. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, **4** April 1925, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 56. Baha'i News, no. 5, p. 3.
  - 57. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, p. 83.
- 58. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 2 September 1925, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 59. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, pp. 78-81.
  - 60. National Spiritual Assembly, pp. 25-26.
- 61. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 18 April 1925, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 62. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 6 May 1927, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 63. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 21 June 1927, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 64. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, pp. 135-36.
- 65. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 9 May 1927, National BahP'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 66. Shoghi Effendi, Bahá'í Administration, p. 136.
- 67. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 24 June 1929, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 68. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 25 March 1930, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 69. Shoghi Effendi (by his secy.) to National Spiritual Assembly, 18 April 1930, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 70. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 6 May 1927, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 71. Ibid.

# 72. Baha'i News, no. 20, p. 7.

- 73. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 14 July 1927, National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 74. For many years the letters Mr. Holley wrote as secretary for the National Spiritual Assembly often included his personal ideas.
- 75. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 14 July 1927, National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 76. Ibid.
- 77. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 25 March 1930, National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 78. National Spiritual Assembly, pp. 25-27.
- 79. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 10 June 1933. National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 80. Ibid.
  - 81. Ibid.
  - 82. Ibid.
  - 83. Ibid.
- 84. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 19 July 1933, National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 8.5. National Spiritual Assembly, p. 24.
  - 86. Ibid., pp. 24-25.
- 87. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 11 August 1933, National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill. Lunt's papers (which would give his version of these events) are not yet available to researchers. Therefore, it is impossible to come to final conclusions. It should be noted that on Lunt's death in 1937, Shoghi Effendi cabled the National Spiritual Assembly: "SHOCKED BELOVED LUNT. FUTURE HIS MANIFOLD OUTSTANDING CONTRIBUTIONS TO RISE AND ESTABLISHMENT BAHA'U'LLAH AMERICAN CONTINENT. COMMINITY CO-WORKERS COULD ILL AFFORD LOSE SUCH CRITICAL PERIOD SO FEARLESS THEIR NATIONAL SENTATIVESASSEMBLE HIS GRAVE PAYTRIBUTE MY BEHALF TO HIM WHO SO LONG AND SINCE INCEPTION ACTED AS PILLAR INSTITUTION THEY REPREsent." Bahá'í World, vol. 7., p. 531.
- 88. Shoghi Effendi (by his secy.) to National Spiritual Assembly, c/o Horace Holley, 16 March 1933, National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 89. Ibid.
  - 90. Baha'i News, no. 81, pp. 3-4.

- 91. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 2 May 1934, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
- 92. National Spiritual Assembly to Shoghi Effendi, 9 July 1934, National Baha'i Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 93. Ibid.
  - 94. Ibid.
  - 9.5. Ibid.
- 96. Shoghi Effendi to District of Columbia Baha'i Community, c/o the Spiritual Assembly of the District of Columbia, 7 August 1934, National Bahá'í Archives, Wilmette, Ill.
  - 97. Bahá'í News, no. 87, p. 3.

# **BIBLIOGRAPHIES**

### BIBLIOGRAPHY

for Denis MacEoin, "The Shaykhi Reaction to the Bab and His Claims"

Manuscript Materials

Cambridge. University Library. Browne Or. Ms. F .7. "Sahifa Bayna'l-Haramayn" by the Báb.

Cambridge. University Library. Browne Or. Ms. F.lO. "Tasfsir Súrat al-Kawthar" by the Báb.

Cambridge, University Library. Browne Or. Ms. F.ll. "Qayyúm al-Asmá" by the Báb.

Tihran. Baha'i Archives. Ms. 6003, C and 4011. C. "Kitab al-Fihrist" by the Báb (Siyyid 'Ah-Muhammad).

Tihran. Baha'i Archives. Ms. 5006.C. "Kitab A'mál al-Sana" by the Báb.

Tihran. Baha'i Archives. Ms. 5006, C and 3036, C. "Khuṭba fi Jidda" by the Báb.

### **Published Materials**

'Abbás Effendi ['Abdu'l-Bahá]. Tadhkirat al-Wafá. Haifa, 1924.

Abu'l-Qásim ibn Zayn al-'Abidín. Fihrist-i Kutub-i Shaykh-i Ajjal-i Awhad Marhúm Shaykh Ahmad Ahsá'í w a Sá'ir Masháyikh-i 'Izám. 3rd ed. Kerman, n.d. [1977].

Ahmadi, Shaykh Yaḥyá. Farmándihán-i Kirmán. Edited by Bástání Párízí. Tihrán, 1977.

The Báb [Siyyid 'Ah-Muhammad]. Bayán-i Fársí. [Tihran?], n.d.

\_\_\_\_\_. Dalá'il-i Sab'a. [Tihran?], n.d. \_\_\_\_. Şaḥífay-i 'Adlíyya. [Ṭihrán?], n.d.

Baghdadi, Muhammad Mustafá al-. Risála Amriyya. Cairo, 1338 (1919-20).

- Balyuzi, Hasan. *The Báb: The Herald* of *the Day* of *Days.* Oxford: George Ronald, 1974.
- Browne, Edward *G.* (ed.). *Kitáb-i-Nuqṭatu'l-Káf*. Leyden: E. J. Brill and London: Luzac & Co., 1910.
- \_\_\_\_\_ (comp.). *Materials* for *the Study* of *the Bábí Religion.* Cambridge University Press, 1918.
- \_\_\_\_\_ (trans. and ed.). A Traveller's Narrative written to illustrate the Episode of the Báb. Cambridge University Press, 1889.
- \_\_\_\_\_ (trans. and ed.). **The New History** of Mirzá 'Ali Muḥammed, **The** Báb, Cambridge University Press, 1893.
- Chahárdihí, Murtada Mudarrisi. **Shaykhigari**; Bábígarí. 2nd ed. Tihrán, 1351 Sh. (1974).
- Faydı, Muhammad-'Ah. Ḥaḍrat-i Nuqṭay-i Úlá. Ṭihrán, 132 Badı' (1976-77).
- Gulpáygání, Abú'l-Fadl and Gulpáygání, Sayyid Mihdi. Ka<u>shf</u> al-Ghiṭá 'an Ḥiyal al-A'dá, ['Ishqabád'], n.d.
- Hamadání, Ḥájí Muḥammad Báqir. Kitáb al-ljtináb. [Tabriz?], n.d. [1308 (1891)].
- 'Idad al-Dawla, Sultan Aḥmad Mírzá. *Táríkh-i 'Idadí*. Edited by 'Abd al-Husayn Nawá'í. Ţihrán, 2535 Shsh. (1976).
- Khávarí, Ishráq. Rahíq-i Makhtum. Tihrán, 131 Badí' (1975).
- I'tidád al-Salţana [ 'Alí-Qulí Mírzá]. "Fitnay-i Báb." I n Kitáb al-Mutanabbiyin, edited by 'Abd al-Husayn Nawá'í. 2nd ed. Ţihrán,1351 Sh. (1974).
- I'timad al-Sultana [Muḥammad-Ḥasan Khan]. Kitáb al-Ma'athir wa'l-Áthar.Ṭihrán,1306 (1888-89).
- Kazemzadeh, Kazem. "Two Incidents in the Life of the Báb." World Order (Spring 1971) pp. 21-24.
- Khwansari, Muhammad Báqir. Rawdat al-fannat. Ţihrán, 1306 (1888-89).
- Kirmání, Karim Khán, Izhág al-Bátil, Kerman, 1351 Sh. (1973).
- Risála dar Radd-i Báb-i Murtád. Kerman, 1385 (1965-66).
- . Al-Shiháb al-Tháqib fí **Rajm** al-Nawásib. Kerman, 1353 Sh. (1975–76):
- \_\_\_\_\_, Risálay-i **Tir-i** Shiháb **dar** Rándan-i Báb-i <u>Kh</u>usrán Ma'áb. Kerman, 1386 (1966-67).
- \_\_\_\_\_. *Risálay-i Si Faṣl*. Kerman, 1368 (1949).
- \_\_\_\_. Kitáb-i Irshád al-'Awwám. 4th ed. Kerman, 1380 (1960).
- Kirmání, Muḥammad Háshimí [ Ṭá'ifay-i Shaykhiyya]. Majallay-i Mardum-shin&i. Vol. 2 (1337 Sh. [1958-59])pp. 238-54.

Mázandarání, Asadu'lláh [ Fadil-i Mázandarání]. Kitáb-i Zuhúr al-Ḥaqq. Vol. 3. [Tihran?], n.d.

\_\_\_\_\_, Asrár al-Athar. 5 vols. Tihran, 124-29 Badí' (1968-73).

Nicolas, A.-L.-M. Séyyèd Ali Mohammed dit le Bâb. Paris: Dujarric, 1905.

Radawi, Ni'mat Allah. *Tadhkirat al-Awliya*. 2nd ed. Kerman, 1387 (1967-68).

Rashti, Sayyid Kázim. *Dalíl al-Mutahayyirin.* (Tabriz?], 1276 (1859). Ridá Qulí Khan Hidiyat. *Rawdat al-Safay-i Násiri.* Tihrán, 1857.

Samandar, Shaykh Kázim. Táríkh-i Samandar wa Mulhiqát. Tihrdn, 131 Bádi' (1976).

Shoghi Effendi (trans. and ed.). **The Dawn-Breakers: Nabil's Narrative of the Early Days of the Bahá'í Revelation.** Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1932.

Tanakábuní, Mírzá Muhammad. Qişaş al-'Ulamh. Tihran, n.d.

Taqi Khan Sipihr, Mírzá. Násikh al-Tawarikh: Salátín-i Qájáríyya. Tihran, 1344 Sh. (1967).

Ţihrání, Ághá Buzurg. Nuqabá al-Bashar fi'l-Qarn al-Rábi' 'Ashar. Najaf, 13% (1954).

Za'im al-Dawla, Mírzá Mahdi Khan. Miftáḥ Báb al-Abwáb. Persian translation by Ḥájí Shaykh Ḥasan Farid Gulpáygání. 3rd ed. Ṭihrán, 1346 Sh. (1969).

# **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

for Moojan Momen, "Early Relations Between Christian Missionaries and the Bábí and Bahá'í Communities" (with annotations for works by missionaries)

Andeas, F. C. Die Babis in Persien. Leipzig, 1896.

**Annual Report of the Jerusalem and East Mission for 1910.** London, 1910.

Bahá'u'lláh. Gleanings from the Writings of Bahá'u'lláh. Trans. by Shoghi Effendi. London: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1949.

Balyuzi, **Hasan**. *The Báb*. *The Herald* of *the Day of Days*. Oxford: George Ronald, 1973.

Bámdád, Mihdi. *Tarikh-i Rijál-i Írán*. **6** vols. Tihran, **1347-53** Sh. (1966-72).

Bassett, Rev. James. **Persia: Land of the Imams. New** York, 1886. American Presbyterian missionary, Tihran, 1871-85. See pp. 77, 213-14, 229, 297-300, 338. Refers to the large number of **Bábís** 

in the vicinity of Sabzivar and to meeting two of their "missionaries" there. States that "Mirza Hosein Ale, . . . confined at Akka, . . . professed to be the Bab, and is very generally recognised by all who now hold the tenets of that sect in Persia."

\_\_\_. Persia: Eastern Mission. Philadelphia, 1890.

See pp. 51, 182-3. Refers to the martyrdom of Mu116 Kázim-i Talkhunchini in Isfahan, and to being visited by "Baubes" in Tihrán.

Bible Society Monthly Reporter. London: British and Foreign Bible Society.

Bliss, Rev. Edwin Elisha. "Bab and Babism." *Missionary Herald. Vol.* 65 (1869) pp. 164-68.

American ABCFM missionary, Istanbul, 1856–92. Contains important references to the Bábí-Bahá'í community in Adrianople and their exile to 'Akká. "So far as can be judged by the utterances of this leader at Adrianople, Babism is an attempt to mix Mohammedanism and Christianity. . . . In a word and in the language of this leading man, they would 'break down the middle wall of partition between the Moslem and the Christian, and teach all to live together in love."

Browne, Edward G. and Nicholson, Reynold A. A Descriptive Catalogue of the Oriental Manuscripts belonging to the late E. G. Browne. Cambridge University Press, 1932.

*Church Missionary Gleaner*. London: Church Missionary Society, 1874-1921.

Church Missionary Intelligencer. London: Church Missionary Society, 1849-1906.

Church Missionary Review (continuation of Church Missionary Intelligencer). London: Church Missionary Society, 1907-1927.

Church Missionary Society. *Annual Letter*. London: Printed privately, (annually).

Curzon, George N. Persia and the Persian Question. London: Longmans, Green & Co., 1892.

Easton, Rev. Peter Z. "The Babis of Persia." *Missionary Review* of the World. Vol. 17 (Jun. 1894) pp. 451-53.

American Presbyterian missionary, Iran. What can only be described as a vituperative attack describing Babism as "this devilish, this satanic system." "There is no need of wasting any sympathy on the sufferings of the Babis . . . the Babis richly deserve all they have been called upon to suffer."

Similar to the above in tone. "It is an atheistic system which makes use of religion as a mask to cover its infamous designs." Easton also wrote two articles during 'Abdu'l-Baha's tour of the West. These appeared in **English Churchman** and **Evangelical Christendom.** See Balyuzi, 'Abdu'l-Bahá, pp. 149–51. I have not seen these.

Elder, Dr. Earl E. "The Moral and Spiritual Situation in Iran." *Moslem World.* Vol. 38 (1948) pp. 100–112.

Refers to the spate of activity coinciding with centenary of the Declaration of the Báb, and the defection of some leading Bahá'ís: Ávárih, Níkú, etc. Criticizes the dictatorial nature of Baha'i Administration.

and Miller, Dr. W. M. *Al-Kitab al-Aqdas or The Most Holy Book.* London: Royal Asiatic Society, 1961.

A literal, and therefore awkward, translation prefaced by an essay by Miller which is based almost entirely on Browne's works.

Frame, Dr. J. Davidson. "Bahaism in Persia." *Moslem World.* Vol. 2 (1912) pp. 236-44.

American Presbyterian medical missionary, Rasht. Equates Baha'i teachings with pantheism. Describes Baha'i propaganda efforts.

Griffith, M. E. Hume. *Behind the Veil in Persia and Turkish Arabia*. London: Seeley, 1909.

Britsh CMS missionary, Yazd and Kerman. See pp. 116–19. An account based on Browne, together with some details of an episode during the Yazd persecutions.

Jessup, Dr. Henry Harris. "The Religious Mission of the English-Speaking Nation." In *The World's Parliament* of *Religions*, ed. by Rev. John Henry Barrows. Chicago: Parliament Publishing Co., 1893.

American Presbyterian missionary, Beirut, 1860–1909. See Vol. 2, pp. 1122–26. A sympathetic early reference to the Baha'i which stands in marked contrast to his later writings. Quotes Browne's interview with Bahá'u'lláh.

\_\_\_\_\_. "The Babites." Outlook (New York). (Jun. 1901) pp. 454–56. Tries to derive Baha'i teachings from those of the Nusayris (an extremeist Lebanese Shi'i sect). Records his discordant interview with 'Abdu'l-Bahá.

\_\_\_\_\_, "Babism and the Babites." *Missionary Review* of *the World*. Vol. 25 (Oct. 1902) pp. 771-75.

Condensed from the above article.

\_\_\_\_\_. *Fifty-Three Years in Syria.* London: Fleming H. Revel1 Co., 1910.

See vol. 1, p. 329 and vol. 2, pp. 605, 636-38, 687-88. Records the receipt by the American consul in Beirut of a petition on behalf of Bahá'u'lláh from his followers in Baghdad in June 1867. Several references to his meetings with Bahá'ís and with 'Abdu'l-Bahá.

*Jewish Intelligence.* London Society for Promoting Christianity Among the Jews.

*Jewish Missionary Herald.* London: British Society for the Propagation of Christianity Among the Jews.

Layard, Austen H. Early Adventures in Persia, Susiana, and Babylonia. New Edition. London, 1894.

Linton, Bishop J. H. *Persian Sketches.* London: Church Missionary Society, 1923.

British CMS missionary and later second Anglican Bishop of Persia. See pp. 99-100.

Malcolm, Rev. Napier. *Five Years in a Persian Town.* London: John Murray, 1905.

British CMS missionary, Yazd and Shiraz, 1898-1907. See pp. 44, 52, 61-62, 79, 81, 86-95, 104, 108, 113-14, 138-40, 155-57, 186-87, 212. Much information about the Yazd upheaval of 1903.

Methods of Mission Work Among Moslems. New York: F. H. Revell Co., 1906.

Miller, Dr. William McElwee. *Baha'ism, Its Origin, History and Teachings.* New York: Fleming H. Revel1 Co., 1931.

American Presbyterian missionary, Iran, 1919-1962. Standard Christian anti-Bahá'í polemic, heavily dependent on Browne's works.

- "The Baha'i Cause Today." Moslem World. Vol. 30 (1940) pp. 379-404.

A survey of Baha'i history and teachings, followed by a review of Stanwood Cobb's *Security for a Failing World* and Miller's answer to the challenge of the Baha'i religion.

- "The Religious Situation in Iran." *Moslem World.* Vol. 40 (1951) pp. 79-87.
- \_\_\_\_\_. The Baha'i Faith: Its History and Teachings. South Pasadena, Cal.: William Carey Library, 1974.

Standard Christian anti-Bahá'í polemic, building on the works of Wilson, Richards and the author's previous writings but bringing them up to date. Much new material is based on letters from a grandson of Mírzá Yaḥyá (Ṣuḥb-i Azal).

. What is the Bahá'í Faith? Grand Rapids, Mich.: Eerdmans, 1977.

And abridgement of the above work by William N. Wysham.

Missionary Review of the World. New York.

Momen, Moojan. The Bábí and Bahh'i Religions: Some Contemporary Western Accounts. Oxford: George Ronald, 1981.

Pfeiffer, Ida. *A Woman's Journey Round the World.* London, 1856. Phelps, Myron. *Life and Teachings* of *Abbas Effendi.* New York and London: G. I'. Putnam's Sons. 1903.

**Preaching and Healing.** London.

Rice, Clara Colliver. Mary *Bird in Persia*. London: Church Missionary Society, 1916.

British CMS missionary, Iran. See pp. 37-40, 71, 107, 143, 191. A reasonable account with emphasis on social teachings.

**Persian Women and Their Ways.** London: Seeley, Service & Co., 1923.

See pp. 21, 24, 155-56, 275-76. Describes the challenge that the Bahá'ís presented to the missionaries, with special reference to women.

Rice, Rev. W. A. "A Babi Pamphlet." *Church Missionary Intelligencer* (Aug. 1902) pp. 564-73.

British CMS missionary, Iran. See above.

Richards, Bishop John R. "Bahaism in Persia Today." *Moslem World.* Vol. 31 (1931) pp. 344-51.

British CMS missionary, Iran. Emphasizes the distinction between the Bábís and the Bahá'ís. States that the Bahá'í Faith is the "gate that leads to Materialism."

\_\_\_\_\_. *The Religion* of *the Baha'is.* London: Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge and New York: Macmillan Co., 1932.

Standard Christian anti-Bahá'í polemic, heavily dependent on Browne's writings in the early part of the book. Interestingly, the author takes great pains to disprove Ruth White's allegations concerning 'Abdu'l-Bahá's Will and Testament.

\_\_. Baha'ism. London, 1965.

The main arguments of the above book in pamphlet form.

Sell, Canon Edward. *The Bab and the Babis.* From the *Christian College Magazine*. Madras, 1895.

- - These two booklets by the same author offer an interesting contrast. The first, written in 1895 when the Baha'is posed no threat to Christianity, is a straightforward account based on Browne's writings. The second, written in 1912 when Christians in North America and Europe were becoming Baha'is, contains much polemical material.
- Shedd, Rev. J. H. "Babism: Its Doctrine and Relation to Mission Work." *The Missionary Review* of the World. Vol. 17 (Dec. 1894) pp. 894-904.
  - American Presbyterian missionary, Urúmíyyih. A general account, with special reference to mission work.
- World. Vol. 34 (Oct. 1911) pp. 727-34.
- Shoghi Effendi. *God* Passes *By*. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1944 (1965).
- Speer, Rev. Robert E. *Missions and Modern History. New* York: Fleming H. Revel1 Co., 1904.
  - Secretary of the American Presbyterian Board of Foreign Missions. See vol. 1, pp. 121-82. Includes quotations from many of the American missionaries in Iran.
- Stern, Rev. Henry Aaron. *Dawnings* of *Light in the East*. London, 1854.
  - German missionary of the London Society for Promoting Christianity Among the Jews, Baghdad and Iran, 1844-1853. See above.
- Stileman, Bishop Charles Harvey. "A Week with the Babis." *Church Missionary Intelligencer*. (Jul. 1893) pp. 512-16.
  - An account of the writers visit to Najafábád and his meetings with the Baha'is there.
- Sulaymání, Azízu'lláh. Masabiḥy-i Hidáyat. Vol. 4. Ţihrán, 118 Badí' (1961).
- Waterfield, Robin E. Christians in Persia: Assyrians, Armenians, Roman Catholics and Protestants. London: Allen and Unwin, 1973.
- White, Dr. Henry. "How Babis Died for Their Faith in Persia." *Mercy and Truth* (1903) pp. 275-76.
  - British CMS medical missionary, Yazd, 1898-1922. An account of the Yazd upheaval of 1903 which the author witnessed.

Wilson, Dr. Samuel Graham. Persian Life and Customs. New York, 1895. American Presbyterian missionary, Tabriz, 1880-1916. See pp. 62, 146, 185-86, 221. Brief references. 27 (1904) pp. 91-97, 207-211. Perhaps the worst example of Christian anti-Bahá'í polemic. Contains many wildly inaccurate statements. \_\_. Bahaism and Its Claims. New York: Fleming H. Revell Co., 1915. Described by Browne as "a hostile critical study," this book set the pattern for most later examples of Christian anti-Bahá'í polemic. Heavily dependent on Browne's writings. Most of the book was published as separate articles in a variety of journals as listed below. \_\_, "Bahaism and Religious Assassination." Moslem World. Vol. 4 (1914) pp. 231-45. Modified form of chapter 10 of his book. \_\_\_\_\_, "Claims of Bahaism." **East and** West. Vol. 47 (Jul. 1914) pp. 249-70. \_\_\_\_\_\_. "Bahaism and the Woman Question." Missionary Review of the World. Vol. 37 (1914) pp. 739-45, 915-19. Modified form of chapter 7 of his book. \_\_\_. "Bahaism and Its Relation to the State." **Church** Missionary **Review** (1915) pp. 19-26. Chapter 6 of his book. \_\_\_, "Bahaism: An Anti-Christian System." **Bibliotheca** Sacra. Vol. 72 (Jan. 1915) pp. 1-22. Chapter 4 of his book. \_\_\_\_, "Bahaism and Religious Deception." **Moslem World.** Vol. 5 (1915) pp. 166-84. Modified form of chapter 8 of his book. Vol. 5 (1915) pp. 268-82. Modified form of chapter 9 of his book. \_\_\_\_, "The Bayan of the Bab." **Princeton Theological Review.** Vol. 13 (1915) pp. 633-54. A review of Nicolas' translation of the Persian Bayán. Wishard, Dr. John G. Twenty Years in Persia. New York: F. H. Revell, 1909.

American Presbyterian medical missionary, Ţihrán. See pp. **162-67.** 

Wood, M. M. *Glimpses of Persia*. London: Church Missionary Society, **1922**.

British CMS missionary. See pp. 30, 76.

Wright, Dr. Austin H. "Bab und Seine Secte in Persien." **Zeitschrift der Deutschen Morgenlandischen Gesellschaft.** Vol. 5 (1851) pp. 384-85.

Important as the earliest attempt to write a serious scholarly account of the new religion.

Wright, Denis. *The English Among the Persians.* London: Heinnemann, 1977.

### BIBLIOGRAPHY

for Peter Smith, "The American Bahá'ı Community, 1894-1917: A Preliminary Survey"

## Manuscript Materials

Cambridge. University Library. Edward Granville Browne Collection. Toronto. National Baha'i Archives. Racine, Wisc. history by Andrew J. Nelson, 1908.

Wilmette, Ill. National Baha'i Archives:

M33SC. Arizona history: "History of the Baha'i Movement in Arizona," by Nina R. Seibert. Ed. by Amy B. Dwelly. July 1937.

M55SC. Atlanta history: "Early Baha'i History of Atlanta, Georgia," by Olga Finke. March 1948.

M34SC. Augusta history: "The History of the Baha'i Cause in Augusta, Georgia," comp. by Esther S. Sego. July 1938.

M11. Baha'i Historical Cards.

M31. Bahai Temple Unity Records.

Books of Supplications from students. 7 vols.

M36SC. Boston history: "Early History of Baha'i Community, Boston, Mass.," comp. by Anise Rideout, [1941].

M4. Thornton Chase Papers, 1898-1912.

M37SC. Cleveland history: "A Brief History of the Early Development of the Baha'i Community of Cleveland, [Ohio]," comp. by Beatrice Ashton. June 1941.

M39SC. Columbus history: "History of the Early Days of the Baha'i Cause in Columbus, Ohio," by Henriette J. Corrodi.

- M40SC. Detroit history: "History of the BahP'i Cause, Detroit, Michigan," by Edna F. Schwenback.
- Executive Boards of Bahai Temple Unity, hand list.
- M43SC. Honolulu history: "History of the Cause of God in Honolulu," from notes taken from the Honolulu BahP'i Assembly records.
- M45SC. Johnstown history: "Some Notes on the History of the Baha'i Faith in Johnstown, New York," by Ella C. Quant.
- M47SC. Kenosha Papers.
- M49SC. Leominster history: "The Bahai Message Given in Leominster, Massachusetts during the years 1907–1908 and 1909."
- M48SC. Los Angeles history: "History of the BahP'i Cause in Los Angeles from the year 1909 up to the present time, 1934," [by Miss Clapp?].
- Agnes Parsons papers.
- M54SC. Philadelphia history: "Baha'i History, Philadelphia, P., U.S.A.: Vol. 1, 1897–April 21, 1934," by Philadelphia Baha'i History Committee.
- M56SC. Seattle history: "History of the Baha'i Cause in Seattle, Washington."
- M58SC. Washington, D.C. history: "A Brief History of the Bahá'í Religion in Washington, D.C. 1938.

### **Published Materials**

- Abdel Karim Effendi **Teherani** ['Abdu'l-Karim]. **Addresses Delivered Before the New York and Chicago Assemblies.** Translated by Anton F. Haddad. Chicago: Behais Supply and Publishing Board, **1900**.
- ['Abdu'l-Bahá]. Tablets Revealed by the Master Abdul Beha Abbas to the House of Justice at Chicago; to the Ladies Assembly of Teaching; to Mirza Assadu'llah; and to other individuals. Translated by Mirza Ali Kuli Khan. Chicago: n.p., 1901.
- Laura Clifford Barney. London: Kegan Paul, Trench, Trubner & Co., 1908.
- \_\_\_\_\_. **Tablets** of **Abdul-Baha [Abbas].** 3 vols. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1909-16.
- by an eminent Bahai philosopher." Translated by Johanna Dawud. London: Cope and Fenwick, 1910.

Unity Press, 1912.

, The Fromulgation of Chryesan Fallet. 2 vois, emeago. Banar
Publishing Committee, 1922-25.
lated by the National Spiritual Assembly [of the Baha'is of the
United States and Canada]. 1925.
Publishing Committee, 1944.
Tablets of the Divine Plan. Rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í
Publishing Trust, 1977.
Abul-Fazl, Mirza [ Abú'l-Fadl]. Knowing God Through Love and the
Farewell Address. n.p., 1904.
, The Brilliant Proof: Burhäne Lämé. Chicago: Bahai News
Service, 1912.
The Bahai Proofs: Hujaj'ul Behäyyeh: Also a Short Sketch
of the History and Lives of the Leaders of this Religion. Translated
by Ishtael-Ebn-Kalenter. 2d ed. Chicago: Grier Press, 1914.
Adams, Isaac. Persia by a Persian. [Chicago?] n.p., 1900.
Ahlstrom, Sydney E. A Religious History of the American People.
New Haven: Yale University Press, 1972.
Alexander, Agnes B. Forty Years of the Baha'i Cause in Hawaii,
1902-1942. Honolulu: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of
the Hawaiian Islands, 1974.
History of the Baha'i Faith in Japan, 1914-1938. Baha'i
Publishing Trust, 1977.
Allien, Berthalin. "The Luminous Hour: Remembrance of an Early
Believer." <b>Baha'i</b> News. No. 407 (February 1965) pp. 10-11, 1965.
Alter, <b>S.</b> Neale. <b>Studies in Bahaism</b> . Beirut: American Press, 1923.
Assad'u'llah, Mirza [Asadu'lláh]. Explanations Concerning Sacred
Mysteries. Chicago: Bahais Supply and Publishing Board, 1902.
Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1907.
Nine Instructions Concerning Genesis and the Mystery of
Baptism. Trans. by Mirza [Ali-Kuli Khan]. [New York?], n.d.
Atkins, Gaius Glen. Modern Religious Cults and Movements. New
York: AMS Press Inc. 1923 (1971).
Badi'u'llah, Mirza. <b>An Epistle to the Bahai World.</b> Trans. by
Ameen'u'llah Fareed. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1907.
Baha'i Institutions: A Compilation. New Delhi: Baha'i Publishing
Trust, 1973.

Talks by Abdul-Eaha Given in Paris. East Sheen, Surrey:

\_\_\_\_, The Promulgation of Universal Peace. 2 vols. Chicago: Bahai

- Bahai Temple Unity. **Record** of **the** Bahai Temple Convention. **Held March** 22 **and** 23, 1909, **at Chicago, Illinois.** n.p., 1909.
- Bahá'í World, The. Vols. 2-7. New York. Bahá'í Publishing Committee, 1928-39. Vols. 8-11. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Committee, 1942-52. Vol. 12. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1956.
- [ Bahá'í] World Fellowship. Montclair, New Jersey.
- Bahá'u'lláh. Surat ul Hykl: Sura of the Temple. Translated by H. F. Haddad. Chicago: Behais Supply and Publishing Board, 1900.
- by H. MacNutt. New York: G. V. Blackburne Co., 1904.
- **The Seven Valleys.** Translated by **Ali** Kuli Khan. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1906.
- Tablet of Tarazat; Tablet of the World; Words of Paradise; Tablet of Tajalleyat; the Glad Tidings. Translated by Ali Kuli Khan. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1913.
- \_\_\_\_\_, **Hidden Words**, from **the Persian**. New York: Board of Counsel, n.d.
- Bahá'u'lláh and 'Abdu'l-Bahá. Tablets Revealed by the Blessed Perfection and Abdul-Beha Abbas, brought to this country by M. Hassan, M. Assad' Ullah and M. Hussein. New York: Board of Counsel, 1900.
- Baha Concerning the Most Great Peace, War and Duty of the Bahais Toward Their Government. Authorized by the Tenth Annual Convention of the Bahais of America, 1918.
- Balyuzi, Hasan. Edward Granville Browne and the Bahá'í Faith. London: George Ronald, 1970.
- \_\_\_\_\_. 'Abdu'l-Bahá: **The** Centre of the **Covenant** of Bahá'u'lláh. London: George Ronald, 1971,
- Barrows, John Henry (ed.). The World's Parliament of Religions. Chicago: Parliament Publishing Co. 1893.
- Berger, Peter L. "From Sect to Church: A Sociological Interpretation -of the Baha'i Movement." Ph.D. dissertation, New School for Social Research, New York, 1954.
- Archives de Sociologie des Religions. Vol. 4 (1957) pp. 93-107.
- Bixby, James T. "What is Behaism." *North American Review.* Vol. 195 (1912) pp. 833-46.
- Blomfield, [Sarah Louisa]. **The Chosen Highway.** Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1967.

93-107.

- Braden, Charles *S. Spirits in Rebellion: The Rise and Development of New Thought.* Dallas: Southern Methodist University Press, 1963.
- Braun, Eunice. *Know Your Bahh'i Literature* Rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1968.
- Brittingham, Isabella. *The Revelation of Baha-Ullah: A Sequence* of *Four Lessons*. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1902.
- Browne, Edward Granville (comp.). *Materials for the Study of the Bábí Religion.* Cambridge: University Press, 1918.
- Campbell, Colin. "The Cult, the Cultic Milieu and Secularization." In *A Sociological Yearbook of Religion* in *Britain: 5*, ed. by M. Hill, pp. 119–36. London: SCM Press, 1972.
- Carus, Paul. "A New Religion: Babism." *Open Court.* Vol. 18 (1904) pp. 355-72, 398-420.
- Chamberlain, Isabel. From the World's Greatest Prisoner to His Prison Friends. Boston: Tudor Press, 1916.
- Chase, Thornton. *In Galilee*. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1908.
- \_\_\_\_\_. **The Bahai Revelation.** Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society,
- Cobb, Stanwood. *Security for a Failing World.* Washington, D.C.: Avalon Press. 1934.
- ——. **Memories of** 'Abdu'l-Bahá. Washington, D.C.: Avalon Press, [1962].
- Collins, William P. "Kenosha: The History of the Second Baha'i Community in the United States." **Bahh'i News.** Pt. **I,** no. 553 (April 1977) pp. 1–9; Pt. II, no. 554 (May 1977) pp. 2–7.
- Dealy, Paul K. *The Dawn of Knowledge and the Most Great Peace*. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1902.
- De Mille, Amine. "Lua Getsinger: Herald of the Covenant." **Baha'i** News. No. 489 (December 1971) pp. 2-5.
- "Emogene Hoagg: An Exemplary Pioneer." **Baha'i News.** No. 511 (October 1973) pp. 6-11.
- Desroche, Henri. "'Heavens on Earth': Micromillenarismes et Communautarisme utopique en Amerique du Nord du XVII<sup>e</sup> au XIX<sup>e</sup> siècle." *Archives de Sociologie des Religions.* Vol. 4 (1957) pp.
- Dime, Eric Adolphus. "Is the Millenium upon us?" Forum. Vol. 58 (1917) pp. 167-80.
- Dodge, Arthur P. *The Truth of It: The Inseparable Oneness of Commonsense, Science, Religion.* New York: Mutual Publishing co., 1901.

- \_\_\_\_\_\_, "The Bahai Revelation." *Open Court.* Vol. 19 (1905) pp. 56-63. Dresser, Horatio W. *The Spirit of New Thought.* New York: Thomas Y. Crowell Co, 1917.
- Dreyfus, Hippolyte. *The Universal Religion: Bahaism, Its Rise and Social Import.* London: Cope and Fenwick, 1909.
- Dyar, Aseyeh Allen. *Introduction to the Bahai Revelation.* Washington, D.C.: n.p., 1920.
- Esslemont, John E. *Bahá'u'lláh and the New Era.* London: George Allen and Unwin, 1923.
- \_Bahá'u'lláh and the New Era. Rev. 4th ed. London: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1974.
- Ferraby, John. *All Things Made New: A Comprehensive Outline* of *the Baha'i Faith.* Rev. ed. London: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1975.
- Finch, Ida A.; Knobloch, Fanny A.; and Knobloch, Almas S. Flowers Culled from the Rose Garden of Acca: by Three Pilgrims. n.p., n.d.
- FitzGerald, Nathan Ward. The New Revelation: Its Marvelous Message. Tacoma, Wash.: n.p., 1905.
- Gail, Marzieh. "Abdu'l-Bahá in America." World Order. Vol. 10 (1944) pp. 110-19.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, The Sheltering Branch. London: George Ronald, 1959.
- . "'Abdu'l-BahP: Portrayals from East and West." World Order. Vol. 6, No. 1 (1971) pp. 29-46.
- Gaver, Jessyca Russell. *The Baha'i Faith.* New York: Award Books, 1958.
- Goodall, Helen S. and Cooper, Ella Goodall. *Daily Lessons Received at Acca January 1908*. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1908.
- Gregory, Louis *G. A Heavenly Vista*. Washington D.C.: n.p., [1912?]. Grundy, Julia M. *Ten Days in the Light of Acca*. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1907.
- Haddad, Anton F. A Message from Acca. n.p., [1900].
- \_\_\_\_\_. **The Maxims of Bahaism.** New York: The Board of Counsel, n.d.
- Hammond, Eric (ed.). *Abdul Baha in London.* East Sheen, Surrey: Unity Press, for the Bahai Publishing Society, 1912.
- Handy, Robert T. A History of the Churches in the United States and Canada. Oxford: University Press, 1976.
- Haney, Charles and Haney, Mariam. A Heavenly Feast: Some Utterances of Abdul-Baha to Two American Pilgrims in Acca, Syria, February 7909. n.p., 1910.
- Harmon, W.W. *Divine Illumination.* Boston, Mass.: Tudor Press, The Bahai Movement, 1915.

- Heider Ah, Hadji Mirza. *Bahai Martyrdoms in Persia in the Year* 1903 A.D. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1904.
- Holbach, Maude M. "The Bahai Movement: With Some Recollections of Meetings with 'Abdu'l-Bahá." Nineteenth Century. Vol. 77 (1915) pp. 452-66.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, Bahaism: The Spirit of the Age. London: Kegan Paul, Trench, Trubner and Co., 1921.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, (ed.). Bahai Scriptures: Selections from the Utterances of Baha'u'flah and Abdul Baha. New York: Brentanos, 1923.
- Honnald, Annamarie K. "Glimpsing Early Bahá'í Pilgrimages." *Bahá'í* News. Pt. I, No. 499 (October 1972) pp. 2-6; Pt. II, No. 500 (November 1972) Pt. III, No. 501 pp. 3-7; (Decmeber 1972) pp. 2-6.
- Ives, Howard Colby. Portals to Freedom. London: George Ronald, 1962
- Jessup, Henry Harris. "The Babites." *Outlook*. Vol. 68 (1901) pp. 451-6.
- Johnson, Vernon Elvin. "An Historical Analysis of Critical Transformations in the Evolution of the Baha'i World Faith." Ph.D. dissertation, Baylor University, Texas, 1974.
- Judah, J. Stillson. "Indian Philosophy and the Metaphysical Movement in the United States." In "The Mission to America." *Religion in Life*. Vol. 28 (1959) pp. 353-64.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, The History and Philosophy of the Metaphysical Movements in America. Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1967.
- Kern, Margaret Inez Katherine. The Rustle of His Robe: A Vision of the Time of the End. New York: F. Tennyson Neely Co., 1901.
- Kheiralla [Khayru'lláh], Ibrahim George. Za-ti-et Al-lah: The Identity and Personality of God. Chicago: n.p., 1896.
- \_\_\_\_\_, Bab-ed-Din: The Door of True Religon: . . . Revelation from the East. Rational Argument. Chicago: C. H. Kerr & Co., 1897.
- \_\_\_\_\_, Bahh 'U'lláh: the Glory of God, 2 Vols. Chicago: I. G. Kheiralla, 1900.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, Facts for Behaists. Chicago: I. G. Kheiralla, 1901.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, 0 Christians: Why Do Ye Beleive Not On Christ? Chicago: Goodspeed Press, 1917.
  - \_\_\_\_\_, The Three Questions. n.p., n.d.
- Labaree, Robert M. "The Bahai Propaganda in America." *Missionary Review of the World.* Vol. 42 (1919) pp. 591-96.

- Lucas, Mary L. *A Brief Account* of My *Visit to Acca*. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1905.
- MacNutt, Howard. *Report of the First Meeting in New York.* n.p., 1900.
- \_\_\_\_\_. *Unity Through Love.* Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1906.
- Martin, James Douglas. "The Life and Work of Sarah Jane Farmer, 1847–1916." M.A. thesis, University of Waterloo, Ontario, 1967.
- Maud, Constance E. "Abdul Baha: Servant of the Glory." Fortnightly Review. Vol. 91 (1912) pp. 707-15.
- Maxwell, May. An Early Pilgrimage. Oxford: George Ronald, 1953.
- Mielk, R. "Vom Bahaismus in Deutschland: Deutsche Bahailiteratur," *Islam.* Vol. 13 (1923) pp. 138-144.
- Miller, William M. *The Bahá'í Faith: Its History and Teachings.* South Pasadena, Cal.: William Carey Library, 1974.
- Morrison, Gary L. "Abdu'l-Bahá and the Early American Bahá'ís," World Order. Vol. 6, No. 3 (1972) pp. 31-44.
- National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of Canada. 'Abdu'l-Bahá in Canada. Forest, Ontario: Forest Free Press, 1962.
- Baha'i Canada Publications, 1976–1977.
- National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of the United States and Canada (comp.). *The Bahá'í Centenary: 1844–1944*. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'í Publishing Committee, 1944.
- New York Public Library. *List* of *Works in the New York Public Library Relating to Persia.* New York: Public Library, 1915.
- Peeke, Margaret B. My *Visit to Abbas-Effendi* in 7899. Chicago: n.p. 1911.
- Phelps, Myron H. *The Life and Teachings of Abbas Effendi. New* York: G. P. Putnam's Sons, 1904.
- Prayers, Tablets, Instructions and Miscellany Gathered by American Visitors to the Holy Land During the Summer of 1900. Chicago: H. G. Adair Press, n.d.
- Reality [Magazine], New York.
- Remey, Charles Mason. *Observations* of a *Bahai Traveller*, 1908. Washington, D.C.: Carnahan Press, 1909.
- \_\_\_\_\_. *The Bahai Movement: A Series* of *Nineteen Papers.* 2nd ed. Washington D.C.: Press of J. D. Milans and Sons, 1913.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_. "Through Warring Countries to the Mountain of God." Typescript, 1915.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "An Open Letter to the Bahais in America, March 21, 1918." Mimeographed, 1918.

- \_\_\_\_\_, "Firmness in the Covenant." Mimeographed, 1918. \_\_\_\_. "The Protection of the Cause of God." Mimeographed, 1918.
- \_\_\_\_. "The Great Global Catastrophe." Search Magazine. Vol.
  - 50 (Dec. 1962) pp. 34-40.
- \_\_\_\_; Hoagg, H.E.; Latimer, G.O.; and Gregory, L.G. "Report of the Committee of Investigation Appointed by Visiting Bahais at the Centenary Celebration of Baha'o'llah in Chicago, November 12, 1917 to Make an Examination, and to Report to the Friends of America Their Findings Relative to the Alleged Center of Violation of the Covenant of Abha in Chicago." Mimeographed, 1917.
- Richards. J. R. The Religion of the Baha'is. London: Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, 1932.
- Richardson, Robert P. "The Persian Rival to Jesus, and His American Disciples." Open Court. Vol. 29 (1915) pp. 460-83.
- Ross, E. Denison. "Babism." North American Review. Vol. 172, no. 533 (1901) pp. 606-22.
- Sala, Emeric. "The Greenleafs: An Eternal Union." Bahá'í News. No. 510 (September 1973) pp. 8-9, 23.
- Sandeen, Ernest R. The Roots of Fundamentalism: British and American Millenarianism, 1800-1930. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1970.
- Sears, William and Quigley, Robert. The Flame. Oxford: George Ronald, 1972.
- Shedd, William A. "Bahaism and Its Claims." Missionary Review of the World. Vol. 24 (1911) pp. 724-34.
- Shoghi Effendi. God Passes By. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust. 1944.
- \_\_\_\_, **The World Order** of Bahá'u'lláh. Rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1955.
- \_\_\_\_. Citadel of Faith: Messages to America, 1947-1957. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1965.
- Smith, Peter. "Motif research: Peter Berger and the Baha'i Faith," **Religion.** Vol. 8 (1978) pp. 210-34.
- Sohrab, Mirza Ahmad. Unveiling of the Divine Plan: Bahai Congress, New York City, April 26th to April 30th, inclusive, 1919. n.p., 1919.
- \_\_\_\_. Abdul **Baha in Egypt.** London: Rider and Co., n.d.
- Speer, Robert E. Missions and Modern History. 2 vols. New York: Fleming H. Revell Co., 1904.
- Sprague, Sydney. The Story of the Bahai Movement. London: Priory Press. 1906.

- \_\_\_\_, **A Year with the Bahais in India and Burma.** London: Priory Press. 1908. Star of the West. Chicago. Stenstrand, August J. A Call of Attention to the Behaists or Babists of America. n.p., 1907. \_\_\_, "An Open Letter to the Babi World . . . or . . . a Second Call of Attention to the Behaists or Babists of America." n.p., 1911. Reprinted in Key to the Heaven of the Beyan. Key to the Heaven of the Beyan or A Third Call of Attention to the Behaists or Babists of America. Chicago: n.p., 1913. \_\_\_\_\_, The Fourth Call of Attention to the Behaists or Babists of America. Chicago: n.p. 1917. \_\_\_\_\_, The Fifth Call of Attention to the Behaists or Babists of America. Chicago: n.p., 1917. Talmon, Yonina "Millenarian movements." Archives Européennes de Sociologie. Vol. 7 (1966) pp. 159-200. Theobald, Robin "Seventh-day Adventists and the Millennium." In A Sociological Yearbook of Religion in Britain. Vol. 7, Ed. by M. Hill. pp. 111-31. London: SCM Press. 1974. Thompson, Juliet. "A Glimpse of the Master: From the Diary of Juliet Thompson." World Order. Vol. 6, No. 1 (1971) pp. 47-66. True, Corinne. Table Talks by Abdul-Baha. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1907. Twentieth Plane, The: A Magazine of Psychic Content. Toronto. United States. Census of Religious Bodies, 1906. 2 vols. Department of Commerce and Labor, Bureau of the Census. Washington D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1910. \_\_\_\_\_, Census of Religious Bodies, 1916. 2 vols. Department of Commerce Bureau of the Census. Washington D.C.: Government **Printing** Office. 1919. Census of *Religious Bodies*, 2926. 2 vols. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Washington D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1929-1930. \_\_\_\_\_, Census of Religious Bodies, 7936. 2 vols. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. Washington D.C.: Government Printing Office. 1939-1941.
- Vail, Albert R. "Bahaism: A Study of a Contemporary Movement." *Harvard Theological Review.* Vol. 7 (1914) pp. 339-57.

Universal House of Justice. *The Five Year Plan, 1974–1979: Statistical Report* 1978. Department of Statistics. Haifa: Bahá'í World Centre,

- Vatralsky, Stoyan Krstoff. "Mohammedan Gnosticism in America: The Origin, History, Character and Esoteric Doctrines of the Truthknowers." American Journal of Theology. Vol. 6 (1902) pp. 57-78.
- Waite, Louise R. Bahai Hymns and Poems. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1904.
- Wallis. Roy. "Ideology, Authority and the Development of Cultic Movements." Social Research. Vol. 41 (1974) pp. 299-327.
- "The Cult and Its Transformation." In **Sectarianism: Analyses** of Religious and Non-Religious Sects, ed. by Roy Wallis, pp. 35-49. London: Peter Owen, 1975.
- Ward, Alan Lucius. "An Historical Study of the North American Speaking Tour of 'Abdu'l-Bahá and a Rhetorical Analysis of His Addresses." Ph.D. dissertation, Ohio University, 1960.
- . "'Abdu'l-Bahá: Speaking in America." World Order. Vol. 6, No. 2 (1971-2) pp. 38-48.
- Whitehead, O.Z. Some Early Bahá'ís of the West. Oxford: George Ronald, 1976.
- Whitmore, Bruce. "Mother of the Temple: The Story of Hand of the Cause of God, Corinne Knight True." Bahá'í News. Pt. I, no. 538 (January 1976) pp. 1-10; Pt. II, no. 539 (February 1976) pp. 13-25.
- . "The Education of an Editor: Albert Windust and Star of the West." Bahá'í News. Pt. I, no. 548 (November 1976) pp. 8-13; Pt. II, no. 549 (December 1976) pp. 9-17.
- [Wilhelm], Roy. Knock, And It Shall Be Open Unto You. n.p., n.d. Wilson, Samuel Graham. Bahaism and Its Claims. New York: AMS Press Inc. 1915 (1970).
- Zargání, Mírzá Mahmúd. Kithb-i Badáyi'u'l-Áthár. 2 vols. Bombay: Elegant Photo-Litho Press, 1914-21.

### SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

for William P. Collins, "Kenosha, 1893-1912: History of an Early Bahá'í Community in the United States"

- Abdel Karim Effendi Teherani. [ 'Abdu'l-Karim Effendi Tihrání]. Addresses Delivered Before the New York and Chicago Assemblies. Trans. by Anton F. Haddad. New York: Behais Supply and Publishing Board, [ 1900].
- Abdul Baha ['Abdu'l-Bahá]. Tablets of Abdul Baha Abbas. Vol. 1. Chicago: Bahai Publishing Society, 1909.
- \_\_\_. Tablets of the Divine Plan. Rev, ed. Wilmette: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1977.

- Bednarowski, Mary F. "Spiritualism in Wisconsin in the Nineteenth Century." *Wisconsin Magazine of History.* Vol. *59,* No. 1 (1975) pp. *3-19.*
- Balyuzi, Hasan M. 'Abdu'l-Bahá: The Centre of the Covenant of Bahá'u'lláh. London: George Ronald, 1971.
- Blue Book of Wisconsin 1901. Madison, 1901.
- Browne, Edward Granville (comp.). Materials for the Study of the Bábí Religion. Cambridge University Press, 1918.
- Cross, Whitney R. *The Burned Over District*. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1950.
- Kheiralla [Khayru'lláh], Ibrahim. Bub-ed-Din: The Door of True Religion. Chicago: C. H. Kerr & Co., 1897.
- \_\_\_\_\_, Behá 'U'lláh: The Glory of God. 2 Vol. Chicago: by the author. 1900.
- \_\_\_\_\_\_, 0 Christians! Why Do Ye Believe Not on Christ? Chicago: Goodspeed Press, 1917.
- Longley, Samuel H. "Stoyan Krstoff Vatralsky" in *Forty-fifth Anni*versary Class Report of the Class of 1894. [Harvard University], [ 193971
- McKenty, Beth. "In Memory of Grace Anderson." Bahá'í News, No. 251 (1974) p. 9.
- Sala, Emeric. "The Greenleafs: An Eternal Union." Bahá'í News, No. 510 (1973) pp. 8-9.
- Shoghi Effendi. *God Passes By.* Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust. **1944.**
- \_\_\_\_\_, The World Order of Bahá'u'lláh, Rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1955.
- Smith, Alice E. From Exploration to Statehood. The History of Wisconsin, vol. 1. Madison, Wisc.: State Historical Society of Wisconsin, 1973.
- Zarqání, Mírzá Maḥmúd. *Kitab-i Badáyi'u'l-Áthár*. 2 Vol. Bombay: Elegant Photo-Litho Press, 1914–1921.

## SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

for Loni Bramson-Lerche, "Some Aspects of the Development of the Bahá'í Administrative Order in America, 1922-1936"

Manuscript Materials

Wilmette, Ill. National Baha'i Archives: National Spiritual Assembly Papers. Horace Holley Papers.

- Mountford Mills Papers.
- A Report to Shoghi Effendi on the National Convention, **8** June 1923, by Alfred Lunt.
- Minutes of the Meeting of the Publishing Committee with the Editorial and Business Staffs of *Star* of *the West*, September 13, 1922.

### Published Materials

- 'Abdu'l-Bahá. *Some Answered Questions.* Trans. by Laura Clifford Barney. 3rd ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1964.
- Allen, Frederick Lewis. *Only Yesterday: An Informal History of the Nineteen-Twenties.* New York: Harper and Row, 1931.
- Arise to Serve: A Compilation. New Delhi: BahP'i Publishing Trust, 1971.
- Báb, The. *Selections* from *the Writings* of *the Báb*. Trans. by Habib Taherzadeh. Haifa: Baha'i World Centre, 1976.
- Bahá'í Centenary: 1844–1944, The. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Committee, 1944.
- Bahá'í Institutions: A Compilation. New Delhi: Baha'i Publishing Trust. 1973.
- Bahá'í Meetings: The Nineteen-Day Feast. Wilmette, Ill.: BahP'i Publishing Trust, 1976.
- Bahá'í News. Wilmette, Ill.: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of the United States.
- Bahá'í World: A Biennial International Record, The. New York: BahP'i Publishing Committee, Vol. 2-5, 1926-1934.
- Bahá'í Year Book. New York: Baha'i Publishing Committee, 1926.
- Bahá'í Youth: A Compilation. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1973.
- **Documents et essais.** Brussels: Assemblée Spirituelle Nationale des Baha'is de Belgique, n.d.
- Glock, Charles Y. and Bellah, Robert *N.* (eds.). *The New Religious Consciousness*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1976.
- Heaven of Divine Wisdom, The. Oakham, Leic.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1978.
- Japan Will Turn Ablaze: Tablets of 'Abdu'l-Bahá, Letters of Shoghi Effendi and Historical Notes About Japan. Osaka: BahP'i Publishing Trust, 1974.
- Johnson, Vernon Elwin. "An Historical Analysis of Critical Transformations in the Evolution of the BahP'i World Faith." Ph.D. dissertation, Baylor University, 1974.

- **Local Spiritual Assembly, The.** Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, n.d.
- *National Spiritual Assembly, The.* Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1972.
- Needleman, Jacob. *The New Religions. New* York: E. P. Dutton & co.. 1977.
- New Plan of Unified Action to Complete the Buhu'i Temple and Promote the Cause in America, A. Wilmette, Ill.: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'i of the United States and Canada, 1931.
- Pensée Bahá'íe, La. Bern: Assemblée Spirituelle Nationale des Baha'is de Suisse.
- Plan of Unified Action to Spread the Bahá'í Cause Throughout the United States and Canada, A. South Eliot, Maine: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of the United States and Canada, 1925.
- Principles of Bahá'í Administration. 3rd ed. London: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1973.
- Shoghi Effendi. *The Advent of Divine Justice.* 2nd rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1969.
- —\_\_\_\_, *Bahá'í Administration.* 5th rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1968.
- **Dawn of** a New **Day.** New Delhi: Baha'i Publishing Trust, n.d.
- \_\_\_\_\_ (trans. and ed.). *The Dawn-Breakers: Nubil's Narrative* of *the Early Days* of *the Bahá'í Revelation.* Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1932 (1974).
- \_\_\_\_\_, **Directives from the Guardian.** Comp. by Gertrude Garrida. New Dehli: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1973.
- \_\_\_\_\_, **God Passes By.** Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1944 (1970).
- . *Guidance for Today and Tomorrow.* London: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1953 (1973).
- \_\_\_\_\_. *High Endeavors: Messages to Alaska.* Anchorage: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of Alaska, 1976.
- \_\_\_\_\_. Letters from the Guardian to Australia and New Zealand: 1923-7957. Sydney: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of Australia, 1970.
- \_\_\_\_\_. *Messages to America*, 1932-1946. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1947 (1974).
- *Messages to the Baha'i World,* 1950-1957. Wilmette, Ill.: Baha'i Publishing Trust, 1971.

- . *Messages* to Canada. Toronto: National Spiritual Assembly of the Bahá'ís of Canada, 1965.
- The Promised Day Is Come. Rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1980.
- \_\_\_\_\_. **The World Order of** Bahá'u'lláh. 2nd rev. ed. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1974.
- Special Measure of Love: The Importance and Nature of the Teaching Work Among the Masses, A. Wilmette, Ill.: Bahá'í Publishing Trust, 1974.
- Synopsis and Codification of the Laws and Ordinances of the Kitáb-i-Aqdas. Haifa: Bahá'í World Centre, 1973.
- Star of the West. Chicago: Bahá'í News Service.
- Watt, W. Montgomery. *Muḥammdad: Prophet and Statesman. New* York: Oxford University Press, 1961 (1967).